University of Texas Rio Grande Valley ScholarWorks @ UTRGV

Theses and Dissertations

8-2020

Embryonic Exposure to the Synthetic-Progesterone Levonorgestrel (LNG) Results in Hyperactive Behavior in Zebrafish (*Danio rerio*)

Austin D. Fuentes The University of Texas Rio Grande Valley

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.utrgv.edu/etd

Part of the Animal Sciences Commons, and the Biology Commons

Recommended Citation

Fuentes, Austin D., "Embryonic Exposure to the Synthetic-Progesterone Levonorgestrel (LNG) Results in Hyperactive Behavior in Zebrafish (*Danio rerio*)" (2020). *Theses and Dissertations*. 660. https://scholarworks.utrgv.edu/etd/660

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by ScholarWorks @ UTRGV. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks @ UTRGV. For more information, please contact justin.white@utrgv.edu, william.flores01@utrgv.edu.

EMBRYONIC EXPOSURE TO THE SYNTHETIC PROGESTERONE LEVONORGESTREL (LNG) RESULTS IN HYPERACTIVE BEHAVIOR IN ZEBRAFISH (DANIO RERIO)

A Thesis by AUSTIN D. FUENTES

Submitted to the Graduate College of The University of Texas Rio Grande Valley In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

MASTER OF SCIENCE

August 2020

Major Subject: Biology

EMBRYONIC EXPOSURE TO THE SYNTHETIC PROGESTERONE

LEVONORGESTREL (LNG) RESULTS IN HYPERACTIVE

BEHAVIOR IN ZEBRAFISH (DANIO RERIO)

A Thesis by AUSTIN D. FUENTES

COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Dr. Robert Dearth Chair of Committee

Dr. Erin Schuenzel Committee Member

Dr. Mario Gil Committee Member

August 2020

Copyright 2020 Austin Fuentes

All Rights Reserved

ABSTRACT

Fuentes, Austin D., <u>Embryonic Exposure to the Synthetic Progesterone Levonorgestrel (LNG) Results in</u> <u>Hyperactive Behavior in Zebrafish (Danio rerio)</u>. Master of Science (MS), August 2020, 64 pp., 2 tables,
9 figures, 202 titles.

I assessed the effects of embryonic exposure to LNG on locomotor activity in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). I performed an *in-silico* assessment of LNG using Quantitative Structure-Activity Relationships (QSAR) software to determine the predicted bioavailability, physiological half-life, and potential efficacy of LNG. There were no observable differences in hatching rate or morphology between treated and control groups. On 5 dpf (days post-fertilization), all treated, and control fish were assayed for changes in locomotor activity and thigmotaxis using computational locomotor activity software. Fish exposed to a 5-ng dose of LNG showed significantly increased hyperactive behavior and thigmotaxis compared to control fish (p<0.05). In a separate experiment, embryos were assessed at 2 dpf for an effect of LNG on heart rate. Fish exposed to LNG had significantly increased heart rates compared to controls. Collectively, these data indicate that exposure to low, environmentally relevant levels of LNG cause anxiety-like behavior in zebrafish.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	iii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iv
LIST OF TABLES	v
LIST OF FIGURES	vi
CHAPTER I. INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER II. BACKGROUND	4
Behavior and Mental Health	4
Environmental Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals	5
Estrogen, the Brain, and Behavior	9
Levonorgestrel	12
Zebrafish as an In Vivo Model for EDC Screening	13
CHAPTER III. MATERIALS AND METHODS	16
General Animal Housing	16
QSAR Predictive Modeling	17

Chemical Treatment	17
Experimental Design	18
Hatching	19
Behavioral Assays	20
Locomotor Activity	20
Thigmotaxis	21
Measurement of Heart Rate	22
Video Analysis	22
Statistical Analysis	23
CHAPTER IV. RESULTS	24
Experiment 1: Investigate the Effects of LNG on Development and Morphology	24
Experiment 2: Assessing the Effects of LNG on Thigmotaxis and Heart Rate	27
REFERENCES	44
BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH	64

LIST OF TABLES

	Page
Table 1: Quantitative Structure-Activity Relationship Analysis of LNG's Water Treatment Prediction	
Table 2: Quantitative Structure-Activity Relationship Analysis of LNG's	
Bioavailability	

LIST OF FIGURES

Page
Figure 1: Thigmotaxis Arena Design
Figure 2: Estrogen Receptor Binding Prediction Report of LNG from QSAR Program35
Figure 3: Dose Curve of E2 Reveals 100 nM E2 Exposure During Neuronal Development Induces Hyperactivity at 5 Days Post Fertilization
Figure 4: Developmental Exposure of Embryos to 5 ng/L of LNG Induces Hyperactivity at 5 Days Post-Fertilization
Figure 5: Levonorgestrel Effect on Rate of Hatching
Figure 6: Velocity of Thigmotaxis Assay Larvae40
Figure 7: Representative Images of Movement Patterns of Fish Exposed to E2, LNG, and Controls
Figure 8: Thigmotaxis Assay42
Figure 9: Heart Rate Measurements in Embryos Exposed to Low Doses of E2 and LNG43

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Developed nations have witnessed increases in behavioral, social, and psychiatric disorders in adolescents and young adults over the last 50 years (Gray, 2011; Kelleher et al., 2000). These behavioral pathologies range in severity from attention-deficit disorder, to anxiety and depression, to suicidal tendencies (Fombonne, 1995; Prosser and Mcardle, 1996; West and Sweeting, 2003). The etiologies of these disorders are difficult to trace, and studies indicate that numerous psychosociological factors likely contribute to the observed rise in incidence, including social media, sociological pressures, and low self-esteem. (Susman, 1991; Smoller, 2003; McEwen, 2003; Inoff-Germain, 1988). Another factor thought to contribute to the onset and development of these disorders is the environment; specifically, exposure to anthropogenic molecules such as endocrine disrupting chemicals (EDCs). Endocrine disrupting chemicals are a heterogenous group of chemicals that disrupt (or have the potential to disrupt) endocrine processes in organisms. However, identification of a potential environmental EDC threat to behavior is complicated by difficulties in determining the relevant concentration, mode of action, and critical window of developmental exposure. Previous studies have shown EDCs that target the brain and alter neuroendocrine processes have the potential to induce behavioral disorders (Barrett et al., 2003; Kajta and Wójtowicz, 2013; Parihar et al., 2013). The fetal brain is particularly vulnerability to exogenous influences especially areas like the hypothalamus, which is associated with the neuronal pathways involved in anxiety/hyperactivity. Consequently,

accurate identification and knowledge of EDCs that disrupt neurodevelopment is critical to improving our understanding of how the environment influences behavior.

Levonorgestrel (LNG) is a synthetic progestin used in contraceptive pills that has been found at high concentrations in surface water worldwide (Chang et al., 2009; King et al., 2016; Nasuhoglu et al., 2012). The ubiquitous distribution of LNG in the environment, combined with its high bioavailability and steroidal properties, makes LNG a potentially disruptive environmental EDC. Studies conducted in humans, rodents, and fish suggest that steroidogenic pathways could hold the key to unlocking the relationship between an EDC, fetal neurogenesis, and endocrine-linked heath issues later in life. Alterations in fetal neurodevelopment correlate with anxiety and depression (Barret and Swan 2015; Kallak et al., 2017). Steroid receptors for androgens (androgen receptor; AR) and estrogens (estrogen receptor; ER) play a facilitative role in the establishment of neuronal pathways that control behavior (Chen et al., 2014). A recent in vitro study using an ER-transfected human glial cell line showed that LNG can disrupt brain development via the ER (Hinfray et al. 2016). Furthermore, LNG has an affinity for progesterone receptors (PR) and ARs (Frank Stanczyk 2007). Sprague-Dawley female rats chronically exposed to daily doses of 20-µg LNG via subcutaneous injection from the first day of pregnancy until pup delivery had offspring that expressed anxiety-like and autism-like behavior as adults (Follesa et al., 2002; Zou et al., 2017). These studies suggest that exposure to LNG during a critical window of neurodevelopment could lead to later manifestation of anxiety-like behavior. Therefore, the goal of this study was to determine if exposure to an environmentally relevant dose of LNG could cause anxiety-like behavior in zebrafish (Danio rerio).

My <u>hypothesis</u> was that embryonic exposure to LNG results in anxiety-like behavior. To test this hypothesis, I exposed zebrafish embryos to various concentrations of LNG for 5 days

and conducted a series of behavioral assays to assess the effect of LNG on locomotive activity, thigmotaxis, and heart rate. The following experiments were conducted:

Experiment 1: Identify if environmentally relevant doses of LNG increases locomotion in zebrafish. Quantitative-structure activity-relationship (QSAR) computer software was used to establish a dose curve for LNG. The doses of 2.5, 5, 50, 100 ng/L were chosen since they are within the range of doses found in the environment (Runnalls et al., 2010; Vulliet et al., 2011; Al-Odaini et al. 2013). While, 500 and 1000 ng/L were chosen as supra-environmental doses.

Next, identify an estrogen dose that alters larval behavior for use as a positive standard. Estrogen is a known stimulator of neurodevelopment. Previous studies have shown that embryonic exposure to estrogen increases hyperactivity. Embryos were exposed to different concentrations of estrogen to identify the lowest effective dose that causes hyperactivity in zebrafish.

Finally, the doses 2.5-1000 ng/L of LNG which were tested for toxicity effects by monitoring hatching rate. This allows us to measure morphological changes as a result of various doses of LNG.

Experiment 2: Determine if low-dose LNG affects thigmotaxis, and heart rate. The results from Experiment 1 were used to inform the choice of LNG dose used in thigmotaxis assays and to assess heart rate. The automated video-tracking software EthoVision XT (Noldus Information Technology, Netherlands) was used to record and analyze the effects of LNG exposure on locomotion and thigmotaxis at 5 days post-fertilization (dpf). Heart rate was assessed by counting heart beats under an inverted microscope for 15 seconds.

CHAPTER II

BACKGROUND SECTION

Behavior and Mental Health

The World Health Organization states that mental health includes a perceived well-being, ability to function and understand, and self-awareness of one's capabilities with a lack of mental illness (Murth et al., 2001). The National Institute of Mental Health (NIMH) defines generalized anxiety disorder (GAD) as a constant feeling of uneasiness, restlessness, and physiological automatic behavior such as trembling and twitching in non-stressful conditions (NIMH, 2020). However, characterization of anxiety-related behaviors is difficult due to the co-expression of other mental health disorders (Merikangas et al., 2010). Anxiety is a thus a broad term that refers to a spectrum of behavioral disorders that cause distress and psychological dysfunction in day-to-day life. For example, locomotive behaviors such as hyperactivity and impulsivity are defined as anxiety-like behaviors (Jensen et al., 1993). Increased heart rate can also be a characteristic of anxiety (Mezzacappa et al. 1997). Although the anxiety phenotype may manifest though numerous different behaviors, all are believed to stem from changes in neurosecretory pathways.

Mammalian studies strongly indicate that anxiety-like behaviors result from changes in neurotransmitter secretion (Charney and Redmond, 1983; Scantamburlo et al., 2007). The anterior cingulate cortex (ACC) in the prefrontal cortex (PFC) of the brain, which regulates impulse control, emotion, and error-related negativity, has been shown to have greater activity in study participants with self-reported anxiety than those without (Weinberg et al., 2010). Sylvester et al. (2012) utilized magnetic resonance imaging to link increased excitation in errormonitoring brain regions such as the anterior insula, and decreasing function in the regions such as the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex that are responsible for executive control over amygdala activity, leading to anxiety-like maladaptive behavioral responses. Both genetics and the environment can alter neuronal transmission. 'Environment' is a broad term that includes both biotic (living) and abiotic (non-living) factors that can alter an organism's behaviors. Natural and anthropogenic abiotic molecules are of particular interest because of their ability and alter brain function when exposed at early developmental periods.

Environmental Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals

Endocrine-disrupting chemicals are abiotic environmental factors that can or have the potential to disrupt endocrine function in organisms, including neuroendocrine regulation in the brain (Diamanti-Kandarakis et al., 2009). However, it can be challenging to identify and characterize EDCs. The chemical structure of the molecule can be informative regarding its potential mode of action, half-life, and bioavailability. However, elucidating the true efficacy and mode of action requires investigation because all EDCs have the potential to target and disrupt multiple organ systems. Moreover, the dose-dependent effects of an EDC on a cell are often non-monotonic. In some cases, low doses of an EDC can have more adverse effects than higher ones. Organisms may also be temporally sensitive to EDCs, with the severity of effects dependent on the developmental time of exposure (e.g., gestational vs adult). Thus, numerous factors must be considered when studying EDCs.

Steroids are lipophilic, can cross the blood-brain barrier, and play a strong regulatory role in neuronal development and neurotransmitter secretion. Thus, EDCs that mimic or manipulate steroids can be particularly disruptive of normal organismal functioning. For example, bisphenol A (BPA) is a xenoestrogen primarily known for its actions on reproductive function via ER binding and activation (Maffini et al., 2006). Prenatal exposure to BPA, measured in urine samples from pregnant mothers, has been shown to be associated with anxiety-like behavior in males and hyperactivity in female adolescents later in life (Harley et al. 2013; Braun et al., 2011; Perera et al., 2012). Zebrafish have also been shown to exhibit hyperactivity following embryonic exposure to BPA due to AR-mediated, accelerated neuronal development of the hypothalamus (Kinch et al., 2015). The same study revealed bisphenol S(BPS) exposure, an analog used in place of BPA in commercial products, during the same embryonic period resulted in hyperactive behavioral phenotype (Kinch et al., 2015).

Similarly, ethinyl estradiol (EE), a synthetic estrogen used in combination with a progestin as a contraceptive, has been shown to have an observable effect on adult rodent behavior when exposed during early development in various rodent models. Ryan and Vandenbergh administered EE (5 μ g/kg/day) daily via oral gavage to pregnant mice from the third day of conception until 21-days postnatal development. Subsequently, the offspring were observed to have anxiety-like behavior when compared to controls in both the elevated-plus maze and light/dark preference chamber assays (Ryan and Vandenbergh, 2006). Likewise, Arabo et al. observed with the free exploration and elevated plus-maze test anxiety-like behavior in the offspring of adult rats whose mothers were injected with EE (15 μ g/kg/day) daily on the 9-14th day of pregnancy (Arabo et al., 2005). The same regiment of prenatal dosing with EE resulted in anxiety-like behavior in the offspring as adult rats when tested with the elevated plus maze,

photophobia, and burying behavior assays (Dugard et al, 2001). On the same subject, Zaccaroni et al. exposed fetal Sprague Dawley rats to lower doses EE of 4 and 400ng/kg/day, but with a longer exposure timeframe from gestational day 5 until postnatal day 32. Nevertheless, both of the dose EE2 treatment group displayed increased levels of anxiety in the novel place preference test at 40-45 post-natal date (Zaccaroni et al., 2016). Interestingly, the novel tank test, similar to the novel place preference test, revealed the progeny of zebrafish exposed to 1.2ng/L EE showed increased anxiety in comparison to control offspring (Volkova et al., 2015). These studies highlight the feature of developmental periods of vulnerability to exposure of exogeneous chemicals having observable behavioral changes later in life.

Methoxychlor (MXC), an organochlorine insecticide EDC, has displayed anxietyinducing behavior later in life after exposure during early developmental periods. Similar to the other EDC's mentioned, MXC is classified as a xenoestrogen, as well as, AR antagonist due to its metabolites (Gaido et al., 2000). Martini et al. administered MXC to pregnant CD-1 mice (20 μ g/kg) via ingestion from the 11th day of gestation until 8 days after birth. In adulthood in the offspring, anxiety-like behavior was observed with the elevated plus-maze and open field test (Martini et al., 2014).

This link between early endocrine disrupting chemicals exposure and behavioral changes later in life is thought to be due to changes in the mechanism of ER mediated serotonin release which has been seen in different organismal models. In zebrafish, exposure of a high dose of $E_2(0.005 \ \mu\text{M})$ from embryo fertilization to larvae resulted in anxiety-like behavior in a thigmotaxis assay in 6dpf larvae (Ulhaq and Kishida, 2018). The same study revealed with immunohistochemistry doses of 0.001, 0.005, and 1 μ M of E_2 were able to alter serotonin positive neurons in the hypothalamus (specifically the raphe and pretectal and thalamic complex)

as early as 48hpf(hours post-fertilization). Also, at 96hpf, the tryptophan hydroxylase isoforms (tph1a, tph1b, tph2), the enzymes responsible for synthesis of the neurotransmitter serotonin, were measured by semi-quantitative PCR and resulted in altered serotonin mRNA levels. The anxiety-like behavior characteristic was attenuated partially by adding ICI, an estrogen receptor blocker.

The plasticity of differentiating glial cells and neurons in the developing brain makes it vulnerable to exogenous influences. Several studies in mammals have demonstrated that EDCs can reprogram neuronal secretion and communication as late as the onset of puberty (Kawai et al., 2007; Castro et al., 2015; Adewale et al., 2011; Mahoney and Padmanabhan, 2010; Rasier et al., 2007 and 2008). When neuronal development is impaired, behavioral, or cognitive disorders can arise (Rice and Barone, 2000; de Graaf-Peters, 2006). Moreover, physiological processes controlled by the neuroendocrine system, such as physical changes during puberty, have been hinted by clinical studies to be delayed or initiated early by EDCs (Yum et al., 2013; Leijs et al., 2008). For example, the temporally sensitive development of secondary characteristics in both adolescent males and females had been shown to be vulnerable to the EDC polychlorinated aromatic hydrocarbon in a human study (Den Hond et al., 2002). At molecular level, the morphology and differentiation capacity of the cells responsible for the initiation of puberty have been shown to be influenced by steroidal hormones. In vivo studies on developing rodent hypothalamic glial, astroglia, and neuronal cell cultures clarified E₂ and ER being integral to cell differentiation by modulating trophic effects (Dueñas et al., 1996). In adult and juvenile female rats, chronic exposure to BPA, a xenoestrogen, from early gestation were shown to have lower hypothalamic ER expression (Rebuli et al., 2014). For these reasons, exogeneous substances with

the ability to mimic steroids are of substantial concern, especially for their effects on neuroendocrine-regulated development processes.

Estrogen, the Brain, and Behavior

The neuronal circuitry of the limbic system regulates developmental behavioral responses to external cues, modulated by steroidal hormones (Sokolowski and Corbin, 2012). Circulating and brain levels of the sex hormones estrogen (E₂) and testosterone primarily regulate neuronal development of the hypothalamus and amygdala as seen in rodent models (Romeo et al., 2000; Kim et al., 2011). In turn, the hypothalamus and amygdala are associated with the development of anxiety-like behaviors at an early age (Martin et al., 2009). However, the development of specific limbic system neural circuitry and how steroidal hormones influence them needs to be better understood.

The limbic system consists of the hypothalamus, basal ganglia, cingulate gyrus, thalamus, hippocampus, and amygdala. All of these areas are positioned between the cerebral cortex and brain stem and each component of the limbic system has neural circuitry connecting to the hypothalamus (Isaacson, 2001). The neural circuitry of the limbic system extends from the cortical to the subcortical area, to the diencephalon. The almond shaped amygdala is below the temporal lobe and is connected to the medial preoptic area and ventromedial portions of the hypothalamus. The nuclei of the amygdala that are known to be affiliated with anxiety are the basolateral amygdala, central amygdala, and the medial nucleus (Linsambarth et al., 2017). The basolateral amygdala interacts with the lateral hypothalamus influence the hypothalamus in motivated behavior (Reppucci and Petrovich, 2016). Interestingly all of these same regions work

with the hypothalamus to influence different behaviors. The hypothalamus has 11 nuclei, but the parvocellular and anterior periventricular nuclei are of particular interest for this study due to their roles in the manifestation of anxiety-like behavior and in stress responses (Scantamburlo et al., 2007). In a study of 60 psychiatric patients, anxiety behavior was believed to be a result of serotonin abnormalities (Apter et al., 1990). Additionally, the anterior hypothalamus is associated with both anxiety and aggressive behavior that are regulated by serotonin (Delville et al., 2000; Ricci et al. 2012).

Changes in neurodevelopmental processes involving the limbic system have been associated with a range of adolescent anxiety-like behaviors. For example, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) neuroimaging in adolescent children has shown increased amygdala volume and metabolic rate to be associated with GAD (De Bellis et al., 2000). Additionally, Milham et al. (2005) found a reduction in left amygdala gray matter volume in pediatric patients with anxiety disorders when compared to patients without anxiety. In another part of the limbic system, the hypothalamus insults have had association with anxiety disorders. Weissenberger et al. (2001), by parent report, found higher rates of anxiety disorders in 12 patients with hypothalamic hamartoma when compared to their control siblings.

In rodents, the embryonic rostral/ventral diencephalon gives rise to the hypothalamus at about mid-gestation (Shimamura et al., 1995). The primordium is induced during neural plate formation (Xie and Dorksky, 2017). In mice, dividing radial glial cells (RGC) of the hypothalamus derive from the ventricular zone and produce glial and neuronal precursors that extend into the parenchyma (Robins et al., 2013). Transcription factors, like a basic helix-loop-helix (bHLH), aid in the differentiation of the precursors into a neuron. Importantly, *in vivo* embryonic mice studies have suggested the differentiation process is dependent on steroidal

hormone signaling (Varshney et al., 2017). In mammals, neurons of the limbic system are produced from early embryonic neurogenesis until late gestation, when the majority of the neurons have migrated (Sokolowski and Corbin; 2012). In embryonic zebrafish, in the absence of exogeneous signaling, hypothalamic progenitors have been observed to be self-regenerating neural progenitors (Duncan et al., 2016). Transcription factors such as insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) that regulate the development of hypothalamic neurons have been shown to be sensitive to steroidal hormones in *in vivo* rat fetuses (Duenas et al., 1996).

In addition, aromatase, an enzyme localized in RGCs, has been shown to contribute to neurogenesis (Forlano et al., 2001; Radakovits et al., 2009). Aromatase was shown shown to be altered in E₂ exposed zebrafish, resulting in an anxiety-like behavior (Ulhaq and Kishida, 2018). However, numerous E₂ signaling pathways affiliated with E₂ production can be altered by xenoestrogens resulting in anxiety-like behavior.

The neurotransmitters in the limbic system most strongly associated with anxiety are serotonin, dopamine, norepinephrine, and GABA (Nuss, 2015; Linsambarth et al., 2017; Zweifel et al., 2011). Each of these neurotransmitters has been shown to be influenced by steroidal hormones that modulate anxious behavior, especially E_2 (Imwalle et al., 2005; Tian et al., 2013; Pandaranandaka et al., 2006). Pandaranandaka et al. 2006 showed that treatment with E_2 reduced anxiety in ovariectomized rats, along with concentrations of serotonin, dopamine, and GABA in regions of the limbic system (Pandarankandaka et al., 2006). This result could be an effect of E_2 stimulating progenitor cell division, as observed in the ventricular zone (Martínez-Cerdeño et al., 2006). Notably, in rodents much of hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus is affected by serotonin, which increases neuronal excitability (Ho et al., 2007). In mammals, E_2 can potentially increase the capacity of serotonin synthesis and modulate anxiety-like behavior (Hiroi et al.,

2006). This capacity magnifies the effect that even exogeneous steroidal hormones potentially have on neural development and the function of behavioral regions of the brain.

Levonorgestrel (LNG)

Levonorgestrel is an oral contraceptive hormone previously identified as a potential EDC. Through feces and urine, LNG and its metabolites are able to enter the environment (Besse and Garric et al., 2009; López de Alda and Barceló, 2000).Furthermore, LNG enters aquatic environments through wastewater treatment plant effluent and agricultural runoff (Chang et al., 2009; Mansell et al., 2011). It has been found at concentrations ranging from 0.02 – 213 ng/L in environmental surface waters and sediments and is believed to be only partly metabolized by wastewater treatment (Runnalls et al., 2010; Vulliet et al., 2011; Al-Odaini et al. 2013).

Levonorgestrel is a synthetic progesterone that has been shown in rodent models to exert its effects via progesterone- and androgen-mediated pathways in the hypothalamus and pituitary (Lemus et al., 1992). Levonorgestrel has been suggested to not have a binding affinity for ER but does have a high affinity for PRs and ARs in those same regions as shown by an *in vitro* displacement analysis test in various rat endocrine tissues (Lemus et al., 1992). However, Rabe et al. (2000) observed *in vitro* LNG inducing ER-beta activity with ER-beta transfected COS-7 cells, fibroblast-like cells from monkey kidney tissue, in a dose dependent manor. Furthermore, metabolites of LNG have been shown to have ER binding affinity in HeLa cells, an immortal cell line derived from cervical cancer of an African-American woman, transfected with ER, which could further convolute results (García-Becerra, 2002). The ability of LNG to potentially modulate multiple steroidal processes makes it a viable candidate to regulate neurogenesis. *In vivo* studies conducted at different developmental periods indicate that LNG may induce behavioral alterations. In rodents, prenatal exposure to LNG is associated with an increased risk of autism-like behavior (Zou et al., 2017). In addition, rodents chronically exposed to LNG as adults were found to express anxiety-like behavior in the elevated plus-maze (Follesa et al., 2002; Porcu et al. 2012). In rabbits, behavioral alterations have been suggested to be a result of a shift in steroidal hormones concentration effecting neuroendocrine activity (Kawakami and Sawyer; 1959). In an adult human clinical study of oral contraceptives, LNG, in combination with other contraceptives, was able to affect the hypothalamic-pituitary-gonadal axis, leading to lower E₂ and FSH concentrations (Vandever et al., 2008).

Zebrafish as an In Vivo Model for EDC Screening

Zebrafish are a viable *in vivo* model for EDC screening because their brain developmental dynamics are analogous to higher vertebrae (Segner, 2009; Blader and Strahle, 2000; Lohr and Hammerschemidt, 2011). The enzymes associated with hormone regulation, and hormone signaling pathways and receptors, are conserved between humans and zebrafish and serve similar functions (Machluf et al., 2011). Moreover, the embryonic period of zebrafish development is comparable to neurogenesis during human gestational development during the 2nd trimester (Kinch et al., 2015). In reference to the neuroendocrine system, most of the anatomical and functional features of the hypothalamus are conserved in mammals and teleost fish (Xie and Dorsky, 2017; Löhr and Hammerschmidt, 2011). The lacto-, somato-, corticio-, thyro-, and gonado- trope hypothalamic cell types are conserved, as are hypothalamic regulators (Löhr and Hammerschmidt, 2011).

Nevertheless, there are differences found between zebrafish and humans/mammals. Zebrafish behavior is not fully translational to humans since not all neuronal behavioral circuitry has been studied, and thus the data generated are limited in their applicability (Kastenhuber et al., 2010). Another general limitation associated with the use of a zebrafish model is that behavioral endpoints can vary across studies, with similar parameters quantified differently (e.g., velocity versus relative locomotive activity), and differences in acclimation times used (Kinch et al., 2015; Chen et al., 2011; Ulhaq and Kishida, 2018; Kalueff et al., 2013). However, this methodological limitation can be minimized by using velocity as a measurement, which is a more objective parameter to measure locomotive activity. Additionally, utilizing the same acclimation period utilized in pervious behavioral assays can help mitigate variability. In reference to the anatomy, the major hypothalamic differences between mammals and zebrafish primarily lie in morphology and include a reduced periventricular nucleus in mammals and a median eminence that is almost completely absent in zebrafish. But hypothalamic neurogenesis by proliferation and differentiation has been shown to comparable in zebrafish and humans (Xie and Dorsky, 2017).

Taken together, the characteristics of zebrafish embryonic development allow for rapid, high-throughput screening of EDCs, and a better understanding of the mechanisms underlying altered neuroendocrine-related development. Moreover, the high fecundity of zebrafish allows for the completion of data-rich experiments, and the *ex utero* developmental system allows for the manipulation of developmental periods comparable to human gestational periods, without maternal influence. Because zebrafish progress through relatively brief developmental periods,

including early neuronal development, data may be generated quickly; indeed, behavioral assays may be performed as early as 5 dpf. Most importantly, however, the HPG axis and behavioral responses are conserved in mammals and fish, allowing the zebrafish to act as a viable animal model of anxiety (Bencan et al., 2009).

CHAPTER III

MATERIALS AND METHODS

General Animal Housing

All protocols and procedures were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee at the University of Texas Rio Grande Valley. A cross-strain of adult wild-type AB and TL was received from Texas A&M University and used for the experiment. On weekdays, adult zebrafish were fed dry flake food (Wardley Advanced Nutrition Tropical Fish) two times a day, at 10:30 AM and 4:30 PM, and were fed a supplementary meal of brine shrimp at 2:00 PM. On weekends, the zebrafish were fed dry flake food once a day at 12:00 PM. The amount of food given was limited to that which could be consumed within 5 minutes. Zebrafish were maintained under a 14 hours light: 10 hours dark light-dark cycle. Water quality was monitored daily to ensure that ammonia, nitrate, and nitrite levels were appropriate (API Freshwater Master test kit). Salt levels were also monitored daily via a conductivity meter, and salt was added if the value was found to be below optimum and water was added if found to be above (>300 μ S/cm, <1000 μ S/cm). Tank pH (>6.8,<7.6) and temperature (25.0-29°C) were also measured. The tank heater would be adjusted to be kept within the appropriate temperature. The tank pH would be adjusted by adding water conditioner. Ten-percent water changes were performed as needed to maintain water parameter values within an acceptable range, in addition to changing tanks. A 200-micron filter pad collected waste such as zebrafish feces and was changed daily. A 50-micron cannister collected smaller particulates and was changed at weekly intervals.

QSAR Predictive Modeling

Quantitative structure-activity relationship (QSAR) models were used to screen LNG for qualities characteristic of EDCs by utilizing the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development QSAR toolbox as *in-silico* software. To understand this, levonorgestrel's prevalence in a water treatment plant and environmental mediums were analyzed. Furthermore, the physiochemical properties of LNG (molar mass, water solubility, vapor pressure, and log kow, melting point) were utilized in the sewage fugacity model for predicted fate in a wastewater treatment facility. As well, level III fugacity model in QSAR utilized the same physiochemical properties to estimate half-life of LNG in air, water, soil, and bottom sediment, which consists of varying pockets of air, water, minerals, and organic substances. Temperature in the simulation was set to 25°C. Next, LNG's chemical structure was analyzed for ER-binding potential against the ER binding database(ERBA OASIS).

Chemical Treatment

Stock solutions of LNG (Sigma-Aldrich) and E_2 (Sigma-Aldrich) were obtained in powdered form and were dissolved in ethanol (EtOH) and diluted with Zebrafish embryo media (E3) to the final concentrations of 2.5,10,50,100,500 nM for E_2 and 2.5, 5, 50, 100, 1000 ng/L for LNG as indicated in the experiments. The range of E_2 doses were chosen on previous literature for studying ER binding in zebrafish (Menuet et al., 2002). The LNG doses of 2.5, 5, 50, 100 ng/L were chosen since they are within the range of doses found in the environment (Runnalls et al., 2010; Vulliet et al., 2011; Al-Odaini et al. 2013). While, 500 and 1000 ng/L were chosen as supra-environmental doses. To generate the treatments, 0.1 g of LNG was dissolved in 1 L of 100% EtOH and diluted with E3, by serial dilution from the 1000 ng/L, to generate solutions with concentrations of 100, 50, 25, 5 and 2.5 ng/L LNG. A 0.04% solution of tricaine (Sigma-Aldrich) was made by dissolving tricaine in E3. The vehicle control in each experiment was the dose of EtOH (0.001%) used for the highest dose of either E_2 or LNG in each experiment.

Experimental Design

Two groups of approximately 15 randomized pairs of adult male and female zebrafish were bred once a week at a ratio of 1:1 or 3:4 (m:f). Zebrafish were introduced to breeding tanks on the main zebrafish habitat system(temperature-controlled recirculating aquatic housing unit) after the 4:30 PM feeding on Tuesdays and Wednesdays to maintain fish at the optimum temperature. Males and females were separated by a divider. At the onset of light of the following day, the breeding tank divider was lifted and breeding was permitted for 45 minutes. After this period, the embryos were collected, washed with E3 according to Brand et al. (2002), and transferred to a 96 cell culture plate with E3 (Brand et al., 2002). The embryos were transferred into wells with a cut pipette tip containing approximately 100 μ L of E3. The E3 was subsequently drawn out of the well with a pipette tip and replaced with either 200 μ L of E3, or a LNG treatment mixed with E3. The embryos were kept in a dark incubator at 28°C until used in experiments.

The experimental design of the E_2 dose-curve consisted of replicate 96-well plates that included a control(E3 only), negative control of tricaine, and different doses of E_2 ranging from 2.5-500 nM. Tricaine was administered at 5dpf before testing. The top row (A) was assigned as the control treatment. Row B was the negative control of tricaine treatment. Row H was also assigned to the control to increase the sample size for the group for more accurate results. Rows C, D, E, F, and G were assigned different doses of estrogen, but the row order of the doses was randomized across replicate plates to control for plate locality effects. No embryos were placed in wells in the A and B columns to avoid potential edge effects (Lundholt et al., 2003).

Each 96-well plate for the LNG exposures had a control, vehicle, positive control, and negative control treatment, as well as doses of LNG of 2.5, 5, 25, 100, 500, 1000 ng/L. A different treatment was assigned to each row. The control, vehicle, positive control, and negative control were assigned to same top four rows of the plate. Row A was the control, row B was the vehicle, row C was the negative control of tricaine, and row D was the E₂ positive control. The remaining E, F, G, and H rows contained the LNG treatments. Again, the row order of the dose was randomized across replicate plates.

For the thigmotaxis assay, the experimental design on the 6-well plates included the control, vehicle, tricaine, and the 5 ng/L LNG dose. To maintain equal representation on each plate, row A consisted of the control, E_2 as the positive control, and tricaine as the negative control. All of the wells of row B were assigned to the LNG dose.

Hatching

To evaluate the effect of LNG on larval morphology and development, embryos at each concentration of LNG were assessed for hatching from 24 hpf to 120 hpf. Hatching occurs when the zebrafish larva breaks the egg membrane by uncurling into a linear orientation. Delayed hatching is considered a sublethal indicator of impaired development (Martinez et al., 2019). Embryos were assessed under a microscope fitted with a Leica ICC50 HD at 3, 24, 48, 52, 55, 72, 76, 79, 96, 100, 103, and 120 hpf for evidence of hatching and morphological abnormalities,

including a bent spine or coagulation (Martinez et al., 2019). Fertilization was verified at the 24 hpf timepoint by visualization of heartbeat and pigmentation.

Behavioral Assays

A large number of behavioral assays have been used to study pathological behaviors in zebrafish. Most characterization of pathological behaviors has been undertaken via the interpretation of quantitative endpoints derived from automated video-tracking software. These assays can be conducted from as early as 5 dpf or on fish at the adult stage (Kalueff et al., 2013). However, adults typically have a greater range of quantifiable behavioral endpoints. The large amount of data that can be collected automatically allows for the construction of robust behavioral profiles in response to novel and tried compounds that can be confidently compared with control subjects (Rihel and Schier, 2012).

The behavioral analysis set-up was modeled after previous zebrafish studies (Cario et al., 2011; Zhou et al., 2014). Each 96-well plate was positioned on an x-ray viewing box on top of a fluorescent light source. Trials were recorded with a consumer-grade camcorder (Sony ILCE-6000). The video camera and 96-well plate was surrounded by a black curtain during each trial to prevent outside disturbance. At the start of each trial, the fish were allowed a 5-minute acclimation period. After this time, the movement of each fish was recorded for 5 minutes.

Locomotor Activity

In humans, a hyperactive behavioral phenotype is an anxiety-related behavior (Jensen et al., 1993). Quantifying locomotive behavioral phenotypes in zebrafish have translational value because similar behavioral phenotypes have been seen in adolescent and larval zebrafish (Ahmad

et al., 2012). Therefore, analyzing locomotive behavioral activity can further our understanding of how exposure to LNG during embryonic development can affect zebrafish at later life stages (Colwill and Creton, 2011). A locomotor behavioral assay was conducted on zebrafish larvae 5 dpf between 10 AM and 2 PM. Zebrafish were maintained from 0-5 dpf in their designated treatment, as well as throughout the recording. After 5 mins of acclimation, locomotor activity was recorded for 5 minutes.

Thigmotaxis

Thigmotaxis is an indicator of anxiety-like behavior in both rodents and zebrafish that is characterized by staying close to the wall of an arena. The introduction of a zebrafish into a novel environment typically results in the expression of anxiety-like behaviors such as thigmotaxis (Blaser and Gerlai, 2006), which can be quantified by measuring the total amount of trial time that the subject spends near the wall. These data can be supplemented by other quantifiable behavioral endpoints, such as temporal-spatial frequency, locomotive activity, and the number and length of locomotive freezes (Kalueff et al., 2013).

A thigmotaxis assay was performed as described in Ulhaq and Kishida (2018) and Schnoor et al. (2012). The thigmotaxis assay was conducted using 5-dpf zebrafish larvae, individually transferred into a 6-well plate before being placed in the trial set-up. The larvae were permitted to acclimate to their surroundings for 6 minutes before the trial started. Trials were recorded for 5 minutes. After recording was complete, the larvae were euthanized by being subjected to a low temperature (0-2°C). EthoVision XT was set up to include both an outer and inner zone. The outer zone was approximately 4 mm in length, which is the width of the free
space between the wall and the inner zone (approximate length of zebrafish larvae). The inner zone consisted of the rest of the area within the well (Fig. 1).

Measurement of Heart Rate

Heart rate is an autonomic physiological parameter that has been shown in humans to be associated with anxiety; in zebrafish, exposure to estrogen at a concentration of 5 μ M has been shown to increase heart rate (Mezzacappa et al., 1997; Ulhaq and Kishida, 2018). Therefore, I included this parameter in the study because it bridges an autonomic physiological function known to be sensitive to estrogenic activity with anxiety-related behavior. At 2 dpf, embryos from a 96-well plate immersed in 200 μ L of their respective treatment medium were placed under an inverted microscope and acclimatized for 15 minutes to ensure that the heart beat was stabilized. Afterwards, heart beats were counted manually for 15 seconds with a clicker.

Video Analysis

The behavior of each fish was automatically quantified using Noldus EthoVision XT15 software. Each video was converted from an MTS file into an MP4 file before analysis for compatibility with the software. Measurements taken from the video were calibrated by vertical and horizontal lines along the well plates (12.7 cm x 8.5 cm) and pixels were converted into cm. Using the multi-arena module, each well was delineated as a separate arena using the shape tool and labeled. The detection settings were adjusted for each well by adjusting the gray scale value to ensure that each larva was being reliably tracked. For thigmotaxis, the time was quantified, in seconds, when located in the outer zone of the arena. The locomotive activity of the zebrafish larvae would be quantified as velocity as cm per second. Once values were obtained and

statistical analyses had been completed, values were converted to percentage values relative to the control for easier under stability and comparability between groups.

Statistical Analysis

Data were analyzed using GraphPad Instat 3 and are shown as mean \pm SEM unless stated otherwise. The hatching data was analyzed with one-way ANOVA with Dunnet's post-hoc-test. Preliminary screening indicated that the data for the E₂ and LNG locomotive activity assays were non-normal. Therefore, dose curves were analyzed with non-parametric Dunn's multiple comparison tests followed by Kruskal-Wallis post-hoc tests. Subject responses from the thigmotaxis assay were evaluated by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey's Honestly Significantly Different (HSD) post-hoc tests. Differences between groups were considered to be significant when p < 0.05.

CHAPTER IV

RESULTS

Experiment 1: Investigate the Effects of LNG on Development and Morphology QSAR Analysis

Table 1 shows the QSAR predicted percentage of the LNG mass distribution during wastewater treatment generated from the BioWin simulation. Specifically, 6.69% of the predicted mass will be in the primary sludge which has undergone sedimentation and chemical precipitation and only 5.72% would be predicted to amass in the waste sludge. The volatilization process removes volatile organic compounds by vaporizing dissolved substances which is typically volatile organic compounds (high vapor pressure and low water solubility). Levonorgestrel possess neither of these chemical properties thus is predicted to not vaporize or have mass accumulate in the settling volatilization. Aeration of the water is utilized for removing dissolved gas, but LNG would not be predicted to be affected by the process with 0% mass being lost. Only 0.18% of the LNG mass would be predicted to be affected by biodegradation with 0.03%, 0.01%, and 0.14% being lost to primary, settling, and aeration biodegradation activity, respectively. The end result is the final water effluent would be predicted to be have an 87.42% mass distribution of LNG. This is indicative of LNG not being biodegradable and able to persist throughout a wastewater treatment plant recycling into the environment.

Levonorgestrel's half-life, in hours, in different common environmental mediums was estimated by using BIOWIN (*Ultimate*)/AOP programs in QSAR (Table 2). Levonorgestrel's physicochemical properties of molar mass, water solubility, vapor pressure, melting point, and log Know were used to calculate the half-life. In sediment medium, LNG was projected to have the highest half-life at 13,000 hours which is nearly a year and a half. On the same note, LNG's half-life was seen to be only 2880 hour long in soil and the half-life of 1440 hours seen in the water medium. While having a very low (relative to the others) predicted half-life at 1.41 hours in air.

QSAR was also utilized to analyze LNG's chemical structure (Fig. 2A) for ER binding potential. First, LNG's molecular weight was compared against the ER-binding database (ERBA OASIS). Initially, QSAR's results projected, LNG was labeled as having "strong" to "very strong binding" potential to ER due to having a molecular weight of 312 daltons (Fig 2B) and possessing a hydroxyl group (-OH) (Fig. 2A). However, LNG's chemical structure was analyzed for accessible -OH and amino groups. Levonorgestrel's -OH is deemed impaired due to being attached to a ring with a substituent (Fig 2A). In comparison, the chemical structure of representative ligands with non-impaired OH groups ligands were provided in fig. 2C. These examples possess a 5-6 member carbon ring without substitutions at one of the position next to these groups: (C{H2}C{H}O{H}, c{H}cO{H}, etc.). In fig. 2D an illustration of ligand binding sites on ER predicts that 5-6 member carbon ring chemicals without an unhindered OH functional group would bind to site A. However, LNG has a hindered OH-functional group (Fig 2A), thus QSAR predicted that the ER-binding potential of LNG is low. Based on these predictions, the relevant doses of LNG found in surface waters (2.5, 5.0, 50, 100 ng/L), as well

as, amounts higher reported in the environment (500,1000 ng/L) were used for the rest of the study.

As a quality control for the LNG experiments E2 was tested a various does to determine which dose increased velocity as an indicator of locomotor activity in 5dpf zebrafish

Embryos were exposed to E_2 beginning at 3 hpf, and swimming activity was measured at 5 dpf and compared to non-treated and negative controls. Figure 3 is a bar graph that shows the mean (SEM) velocity of 5 dpf zebrafish in the various treatment groups. Exposure to 100 nM of E_2 significantly (P<0.01) increased the velocity of the zebrafish relative to the control (Fig. 3), which is validated measurement for locomotor activity. However, no significantly increased activity was seen in response to any of the other E_2 doses (2.5 nM,10 nM,50 nM, 500 nM). Fish exposed to tricaine (a negative control) also exhibited behavior that was significantly lower from all of the E_2 -treated groups, as well as the control. Tricaine was found to be significantly different from E_2 doses ranging from 2.5-100 nM (P<0.001). However, fish in the 500 nM E_2 group and control had the same significant difference from the negative control (P<0.01).

Assessing the Effects of LNG on Locomotion

Embryos were exposed to various doses of LNG from 3 hpf to 5 dpf at which time they were recorded for the locomotion assay, similar to the assay that was undertaken for E_2 (Fig. 4) A vehicle control group was included that was treated with the highest concentration (0.001%) of EtOH used dilute LNG and E_2 in the experiments. E_2 at a concentration of 100 nM was included as a positive control, and was found to be significantly higher from the non-treated control (P<0.001), vehicle-treated control (P<0.001), and negative control tricaine groups (P<0.001). Zebrafish in the 5 ng/L LNG group exhibited significantly increcased swimming velocity compared to fish in the non-treated control(P<0.001), vehicle treated control (P<0.001), and negative control tricaine (P<0.001) groups. Fish in the treated with other LNG doses (2.5, 25,100, 500, 1000 ng/L) did not exhibit significantly different responses from those observed in the control, vehicle, or E₂ groups. Fish in the tricaine group also had responses that were significantly lower from all of the LNG and E₂ dose groups, as well as control and vehicle. The results of this assay identified the 5ng/L dose of LNG was capable on increasing locomotor activity.

Hatching

A one-way ANOVA with Dunnett's post-hoc test indicated that there was no effect of LNG on the development (hatching time) of zebrafish after exposure to LNG at concentrations ranging from 5-1000 ng/L (Fig. 5). The zebrafish were observed at 3, 24, 48, 52, 55, 72, 76, 79, 96, 100,103, and 103 hpf under a microscope. The non-treated control, vehicle treated, and the LNG treated groups were shown to be hatching typically at the 52 hpf timepoint. When the zebrafish larvae emerged from the embryo into a linear body position, they were considered hatched. When comparing the control and vehicle groups to the LNG treatment groups, the mean hatching time were not significantly different with very little variation. In this experiment, there was no evidence indicating that any LNG dose had an effect on early developmental morphology. Therefore, those same doses would be utilized in the behavioral assay experiments.

Experiment 2: Assessing the Effects of LNG on Thigmotaxis and Heart Rate.

In the next experiment, I used the 5 ng does of LNG to determine its effects on thigmotaxis in 5dpf zebrafish. First, the velocity of the zebrafish thigmotaxis assay was analyzed to ensure that the effect of LNG on locomotor activity was consistent with results from the previous experiments. As expected, Fig. 6 shows that both larvae in the 100 nM E_2 and 5 ng/L LNG groups showed a significantly (P<0.001) increased mean velocity compared with to controls. Fish exposed to the negative control, tricaine, showed a significantly slower velocity compared to fish in the E_2 (P<0.001) and LNG (P<0.001) groups, but not the control (P>0.05). Visualization of locomotive activity tracks from a representative 6-well plate shows that the fish in the LNG 5 ng/L group appear to move more compared to those in the control and tricaine groups, as well as the 100 nM E_2 (Fig. 7). Next, these same fish we assayed for thigmotaxis.

Fig 8 shows that fish exposed to 100 nM of E₂ and 5 ng/L LNG spent a significantly greater proportion of time in the outer zone compared to the control and tricaine groups (Fig. 7). The tricaine group was also significantly negatively different from the control.

Finally, a heart rate assay was performed at to determine if the 5 ng LNG dose altered heart rate in zebrafish at 2 dpf (Fig. 9). The heart rate was significantly increased in both the positive control E_2 (P<0.001) and 5 ng/L treated LNG (P<0.05) groups compared to the vehicle (P>0.05), tricaine (P>0.05), and control groups (P>0.05). An E_2 dose of 5 nM was used because previous studies have reported that this dose is sufficient to significantly increase heart rate (Ulhaq and Kishida, 2018). The average heart rate of fish in the tricaine group was significantly decreased compared to the E_2 (P<0.001) and LNG (P<0.001) groups, but was similar to both the vehicle (P>0.05) and control (P>0.05).

Discussion

Although a majority of studies have shown that the fetal and adolescent periods of development are particularly vulnerable to exogeneous chemicals (Spear, 2000, 1991; Spyker, 1975; Rice and Barone, 2000), fetal exposure to LNG has not been shown to cause noticeable

birth defects (De Santis et al., 2005). The primary goal of this study was to evaluate the effect of exposure to environmentally relevant doses of LNG during embryonic development on locomotive activity, thigmotaxis, and heart rate as indicators of anxiety. This endeavor is important because anxiety disorders affect approximately 31.9% of American adolescents (Merikangas et al., 2010). Moreover, studies of mammals suggest that exposure to prenatal contraceptives may be a causal factor (Li et al., 2018). The results of this study are consistent with the hypothesis that low levels of LNG induce anxiety-related behavior. In this study, I showed that the period corresponding to neuroendocrine development is sensitive to the exogeneous steroids LNG and E₂. Interestedly, lower doses of LNG induced anxiety-like behavior, however higher doses did not. The zebrafish exposed to LNG showed increased velocity in response to a 5 ng/L dose but did not show increased velocity until reaching close to the 1000 ng/L dose, but not significantly higher. This resulted in an inverted U-shape, which is similar to the non-monotonic dose response curve observed in response to other EDCs, such as BPA (Hill et al., 2018). A non-monotonic dose response curve suggests that LNG may act in a non-linear fashion, with lower doses resulting in a higher likelihood of developing an anxious behavioral phenotype. This is important since lower doses of LNG have been found in environmental water sources with.

These data shed insight on the importance of steroidal hormones in the development of behavioral disorders, possibly through neurogenic-mediated mechanisms. In addition, these data provide further clarification on the periods of development at which exposure to exogeneous hormones may result in a permanent change in brain morphology (Nugent et al., 2011).

The underlying mechanism leading to the observed behavioral differences in the thigmotaxis and locomotive behavioral assays could potentially be related to altered

29

neurogenesis in the hypothalamus, as suggested by previous studies (Kinch et al., 2015). In adult zebrafish, ERs and aromatase B are coexpressed in hypothalamic radial glia and have been suggested to control migrational and differentiation as consequence of E_2 exposure (Diotel et al., 2013). One potential mechanism that could be affected by LNG, E₂ biosynthesis can be catalyzed by cytochrome P450 aromatase, which is carried out by the product of the *cyp19a1* gene (Cui et al., 2001; Simpson et al., 2001). Developmental studies of zebrafish have shown that expression of brain aromatase is increased in embryos 12 hpf and is regulated by a positive feedback loop with estrogen acting on the estrogen response element of cyp19a1b (Sherilyn et al., 2006). LNG has a demonstrated ability to induce brain aromatase in zebrafish-specific bioassays, offering a potential mechanism for the modulation of E_2 and associated anxiety-like behavior (Hinfray et al., 2016). Studies have shown that metabolites of LNG have estrogen-binding affinity (García-Becerra, 2002). Similarly, the QSAR results were indicative of LNG having ER binding potential due to having a low molecular weight "strong-very strong binding" affinity (Fig. 2B), but OHhinderance does not allow for this. Thus, LNG has low binding affinity for ER, so not likely binding directly to ER and could be either increasing aromatase or aromatase is converting to ER. Alternatively, this process could be facilitated through the AR, as suggested by Kinch et al. (2015) who reported that aromatase is an AR-mediated neurogenesis process during early hypothalamic development (Kinch et al., 2015). But the effect of LNG on AR could depend on the developmental stage. Liang et al.'s (2015) study on juvenile zebrafish suggested exposure of the progestin norgestrel did not affect AR gene transcription but was able to alter through an androgen receptor-mediated pathway.

Additional research is now required to reveal the molecular actions of LNG that result in a heightened anxious phenotype. Ulhaq and Kishida (2018) demonstrated that 1 μ M of E₂ was

30

sufficient to induce anxiety-like behavior, as assessed by a thigmotaxis assay, but 0.005 μ M E₂ was not (Ulhaq and Kishida, 2018). Saili et al. (2012) found that exposure to 0.1 μ M E₂ led to a hyperactive behavior phenotype in zebrafish larvae. Similar findings have been reported for rodents, but with E₂-associated with reductions in anxiety-like behavior at different estrogen doses (Walf et al., 2009). Taken together, these findings demonstrate that E₂ exerts biphasic dose-dependent effects on behavior, which could be similar to what is occurring with LNG.

Conclusion

The study showed that developmental exposure to an environmentally relevant, low dose of LNG resulted in the expression of anxiety-like behavior. Both LNG and E_2 showed concentration-specific effects in their ability to induce behavioral alterations. These data indicate that embryonic zebrafish are susceptible to the effects of E_2 and LNG during neuronal development. Considering the similarity of results obtained in response to E_2 and LNG, it is possible that LNG acts in an estrogenic manner to facilitate the development of anxious behavior through modification of neurogenesis.



Figure 1: Thigmotaxis arena design

The inner zone included the central area of the well, with a diameter of 31mm. The outer zone consisted of a ring with a width of 4 that encircled the inner zone and included the wall of the arena.

Location in Treatment Plant	Predicted % Mass Distribution
Primary Sludge	6.69%
Waste Sludge	5.72%
Primary Volatilization	0.00%
Settling Volatilization	0.00%
Aeration Off Gas	0.00%
Primary Biodegradation	0.03%
Settling Biodegradation	0.01%
Aeration Biodegradation	0.14%
Final Water Effluent	87.42%

Table 1: Quantitative structure-activity relationship analysis of LNG's water treatment prediction

Predicted fate of LNG after wastewater treatment processing. % was equal to the total amount.

Medium	Half-life (Hours)
Sediment	13,000
Soil	2880
Water	1440
Air	1.41

Table 2: Quantitative structure-activity relationship analysis of LNG's bioavailability

The predicted half-life of LNG in different, common environmental media.

HC, CH3



A)



35



Figure 2: Estrogen receptor binding prediction report of LNG from QSAR program Estrogen receptor binding prediction report of LNG from QSAR program. A) Chemical structure of LNG with a hydroxyl group on the lower left portion attached. B) A graph comparison of ER-binding potential as shown by ER-binding database (Estrogen Receptor Binding Affinity OASIS) showing that chemicals possessing a hydroxyl (-OH) group with molecular weight (MW) between 150 Daltons and 500 have binding potential to ER. LNG possesses a MW of 312 Daltons categorizing it as a strong binder or very strong binder (marked by red rectangles). C) Four hydroxyl ligand chemical structures representing non-impaired -OH groups to compare to LNG. In comparison to the nonimpaired -OH groups, LNG has an impaired -OH group. D) A schematic representation of a hydroxylated ligand interacting at site A of the ER binding pocket is shown. Chemicals with a single 5-or 6-member carbon ring structure with an unhindered -OH (one in the para- or meta-position on the ring) are ER binders. LNG was shown to hindered OH thus would be predicted to not have this same type of binding.

C)



Figure 3: Dose curve of estrogen reveals 100 nM estrogen exposure during neuronal development induces hyperactivity at 5 dpf

Embryos were exposed at 3 hpf and velocity was measured at 5 dpf. Tricaine was utilized at a negative control. Data are shown as mean ± SEM; *P < 0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, ****P<0.0001 Kruskal-Wallis test, Dunn's post-hoc test.

37



Figure 4. Developmental exposure of embryos to 5 ng/L of LNG induces hyperactivity at 5 dpf

Embryos were exposed at 3 hpf and velocity was measured at 5 dpf. Vehicle was the highest dose of EtOH used for LNG. Estrogen at 100 nM was used as a positive control. Tricaine was utilized as a negative control. Data are shown as mean ± SEM;*P < 0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, ****P<0.0001 Kruskal-Wallis test, Dunn's Post Test.



Figure 5: Hatching time

The hour of hatching was recorded for zebrafish embryos exposed to 5, 25, 50, 100, 1000 ng/L

of LNG, vehicle(EtOH), and an unexposed control group.



Figure 6: Velocity of thigmotaxis assay larvae

Velocity was measured at 5dpf. Estrogen at 5nM was used as a positive control. Tricaine was utilized as a negative control. Data are shown as ± SEM;*P < 0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, ****P<0.001 one-way ANOVA, Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference Test.



Figure 7: Representative images of movement patterns of fish exposed to E2, LNG, and controls

Representative locomotive activity of one of the 6 well plates of the larvae's movement is shown.



Figure 8: Thigmotaxis assay

Thigmotaxis assay was evaluated at 5 dpf. Estrogen at 100nM was used as positive control. Tricaine was utilized as a negative control. Data are shown as mean ± SEM;*P < 0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, ****P<0.0001 one-way ANOVA, Tukey's Honestly Significant Difference Test.



Figure 9: Heart rate measurement in embryos exposed to low doses of E2 and LNG

Heartrate was measured at 2 dpf. Vehicle was the highest dose of ethanol used. Estrogen at 5 nM was used as a positive control. Tricaine was utilized as a negative control. Data are shown as mean± SEM;*P < 0.05, **P<0.01, ***P<0.001, ***P<0.001 one-way ANOVA, Dunn's Multiple Comparison Test.

REFERENCES

- Adewale, H. B., Todd, K. L., Mickens, J. A., & Patisaul, H. B. (2011). The impact of neonatal bisphenol-A exposure on sexually dimorphic hypothalamic nuclei in the female rat. *NeuroToxicology*, 32(1), 38–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuro.2010.07.008
- Ahmad, F., Noldus, L. P. J. J., Tegelenbosch, R. A. J., & Richardson, M. K. (2012). Zebrafish embryos and larvae in behavioural assays. *Behaviour*, 149(10–12), 1241–1281. https://doi.org/10.1163/1568539X-00003020
- Al-Odaini, N. A., Zakaria, M. P., Yaziz, M. I., Surif, S., & Kannan, N. (2013). Occurrence of synthetic hormones in sewage effluents and Langat River and its tributaries, Malaysia. *International Journal of Environmental Analytical Chemistry*, 93(14), 1457–1469. https://doi.org/10.1080/03067319.2012.727810
- Altemus, M. (2010). Hormone-specific psychiatric disorders: Do they exist? Archives of Women's Mental Health, 13(1), 25–26. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00737-009-0123-0
- Alves, S. E., Weiland, N. G., Hayashi, S., & McEwen, B. S. (1998). Immunocytochemical localization of nuclear estrogen receptors and progestin receptors within the rat dorsal raphe nucleus. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 391(1), 322–334. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(19980216)391:1<322::AID-CNE12>3.0.CO;2-U
- Amin, Z., Canli, T., & Epperson, C. N. (2016). Effect of estrogen-serotonin interactions on mood and cognition: *Behavioral and Cognitive Neuroscience Reviews*. https://doi.org/10.1177/1534582305277152
- Apter, A., van Praag, H. M., Plutchik, R., Sevy, S., Korn, M., & Brown, S. L. (1990). Interrelationships among anxiety, aggression, impulsivity, and mood: A serotonergically linked cluster? *Psychiatry Research*, 32(2), 191–199. https://doi.org/10.1016/0165-1781(90)90086-k
- Arabo, A., Lefebvre, M., Fermanel, M., & Caston, J. (2005). Administration of 17αethinylestradiol during pregnancy elicits modifications of maternal behavior and emotional alteration of the offspring in the rat. *Developmental Brain Research*, 156(1), 93–103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.devbrainres.2005.02.003
- Arai, Y., Sekine, Y., & Murakami, S. (1996). Estrogen and apoptosis in the developing sexually dimorphic preoptic area in female rats. *Neuroscience Research*, 25(4), 403–407. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-0102(96)01070-x

- Arevalo, M. A., Ruiz-Palmero, I., Simon-Areces, J., Acaz-Fonseca, E., Azcoitia, I., & Garcia-Segura, L. M. P. (2011). Estradiol meets notch signaling in developing neurons. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*, 2. https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2011.00021
- Arevalo, M. A., Santos-Galindo, M., Bellini, M.-J., Azcoitia, I., & Garcia-Segura, L. M. (2010). Actions of estrogens on glial cells: Implications for neuroprotection. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - General Subjects*, 1800(10), 1106–1112. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbagen.2009.10.002
- Azzouz, A., Rascón, A. J., & Ballesteros, E. (2016). Simultaneous determination of parabens, alkylphenols, phenylphenols, bisphenol A and triclosan in human urine, blood and breast milk by continuous solid-phase extraction and gas chromatography–mass spectrometry. *Journal of Pharmaceutical and Biomedical Analysis*, 119, 16–26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpba.2015.11.024
- Barrett, D. H., Morris, R. D., Jackson, W. G., & Michalek, J. E. (2003). Serum dioxin and psychological functioning in U.S. Air Force veterans of the Vietnam War. *Military Medicine*, 168(2), 153–159. https://doi.org/10.1093/milmed/168.2.153
- Bencan, Z., Sledge, D., & Levin, E. D. (2009). Buspirone, chlordiazepoxide and diazepam effects in a zebrafish model of anxiety. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 94(1), 75–80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2009.07.009
- Berg, D. A., Belnoue, L., Song, H., & Simon, A. (2013). Neurotransmitter-mediated control of neurogenesis in the adult vertebrate brain. *Development (Cambridge, England)*, 140(12), 2548–2561. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.088005
- Besse, J.-P., & Garric, J. (2009). Progestagens for human use, exposure and hazard assessment for the aquatic environment. *Environmental Pollution (Barking, Essex: 1987)*, 157(12), 3485–3494. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2009.06.012
- Best, J. D., & Alderton, W. K. (2008). Zebrafish: An in vivo model for the study of neurological diseases. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 4(3), 567–576. https://doi.org/10.2147/ndt.s2056
- Bethea, C. L., Lu, N. Z., Gundlah, C., & Streicher, J. M. (2002). Diverse actions of ovarian steroids in the serotonin neural system. *Frontiers in Neuroendocrinology*, 23(1), 41–100. https://doi.org/10.1006/frne.2001.0225
- Bhatnagar, S., Sun, L. M., Raber, J., Maren, S., Julius, D., & Dallman, M. F. (2004). Changes in anxiety-related behaviors and hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal activity in mice lacking the 5-HT-3A receptor. *Physiology & Behavior*, 81(4), 545–555. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2004.01.018

Birmaher, B., Ryan, N. D., Williamson, D. E., Brent, D. A., Kaufman, J., Dahl, R. E., Perel, J., &

Nelson, B. (1996). Childhood and adolescent depression: A review of the past 10 years. Part I. *Journal of the American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry*, 35(11), 1427–1439. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-199611000-00011

- Blader, P., & Strähle, U. (2000). Zebrafish developmental genetics and central nervous system development. *Human Molecular Genetics*, 9(6), 945–951. https://doi.org/10.1093/hmg/9.6.945
- Blaser, R., & Gerlai, R. (2006). Behavioral phenotyping in zebrafish: Comparison of three behavioral quantification methods. *Behavior Research Methods*, 38(3), 456–469. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03192800
- Braun, J. M., Kalkbrenner, A. E., Calafat, A. M., Yolton, K., Ye, X., Dietrich, K. N., & Lanphear, B. P. (2011). Impact of early-life bisphenol A exposure on behavior and executive function in children. *Pediatrics*, 128(5), 873–882. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2011-1335
- Braun, J. M. (2017). Early life exposure to endocrine disrupting chemicals and childhood obesity and neurodevelopment. *Nature Reviews Endocrinology*, 13(3), 161–173. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrendo.2016.186
- Byrnes, E. M., & Bridges, R. S. (2006). Reproductive experience alters anxiety-like behavior in the female rat. *Hormones and Behavior*, 50(1), 70–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2006.01.006
- Cardoso, P. G., Rodrigues, D., Madureira, T. V., Oliveira, N., Rocha, M. J., & Rocha, E. (2017). Warming modulates the effects of the endocrine disruptor progestin levonorgestrel on the zebrafish fitness, ovary maturation kinetics and reproduction success. *Environmental Pollution*, 229, 300–311. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2017.05.090
- Carrer, H. F., Cambiasso, M. J., Brito, V., & Gorosito, S. (2003). Neurotrophic factors and estradiol interact to control axogenic growth in hypothalamic neurons. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1007, 306–316. https://doi.org/10.1196/annals.1286.029
- Castro, B., Sánchez, P., Torres, J. M., & Ortega, E. (2015). Bisphenol A, bisphenol F and bisphenol S affect differently 5α-reductase expression and dopamine–serotonin systems in the prefrontal cortex of juvenile female rats. *Environmental Research*, 142, 281–287. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2015.07.001
- Chang, H., Wan, Y., & Hu, J. (2009). Determination and source apportionment of five classes of steroid hormones in urban rivers. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 43(20), 7691– 7698. https://doi.org/10.1021/es803653j
- Charney, D. S., & Redmond, D. E. (1983). Neurobiological mechanisms in human anxiety evidence supporting central noradrenergic hyperactivity. *Neuropharmacology*, 22(12), 1531–1536. https://doi.org/10.1016/0028-3908(83)90122-3

- Chen, T.-H., Lin, C.-Y., & Tseng, M.-C. (2011). Behavioral effects of titanium dioxide nanoparticles on larval zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). *Marine Pollution Bulletin*, 63(5), 303– 308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2011.04.017
- Chung, Y.-W., Nunez, A. A., & Clemens, L. G. (2001). Effects of neonatal polychlorinated biphenyl exposure on female sexual behavior. *Physiology & Behavior*, 74(3), 363–370. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0031-9384(01)00579-0
- Colwill, R. M., & Creton, R. (2011). Locomotor behaviors in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) larvae. *Behavioural Processes*, 86(2), 222–229. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.beproc.2010.12.003
- Côté, F., Fligny, C., Fromes, Y., Mallet, J., & Vodjdani, G. (2004). Recent advances in understanding serotonin regulation of cardiovascular function. *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, 10(5), 232–238. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2004.03.007
- Cui, J., Shen, Y., & Li, R. (2013). Estrogen synthesis and signaling pathways during aging: From periphery to brain. *Trends in Molecular Medicine*, 19(3), 197–209. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2012.12.007
- De Bellis, M. D., Casey, B. J., Dahl, R. E., Birmaher, B., Williamson, D. E., Thomas, K. M., Axelson, D. A., Frustaci, K., Boring, A. M., Hall, J., & Ryan, N. D. (2000). A pilot study of amygdala volumes in pediatric generalized anxiety disorder. *Biological Psychiatry*, 48(1), 51–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(00)00835-0
- de Graaf-Peters, V. B., & Hadders-Algra, M. (2006). Ontogeny of the human central nervous system: What is happening when? *Early Human Development*, 82(4), 257–266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.earlhumdev.2005.10.013
- De Santis, M., Cavaliere, A. F., Straface, G., Carducci, B., & Caruso, A. (2005). Failure of the emergency contraceptive levonorgestrel and the risk of adverse effects in pregnancy and on fetal development: An observational cohort study. *Fertility and Sterility*, 84(2), 296– 299. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fertnstert.2005.01.136
- Delville, Y., Vries, G. J. D., & Ferris, C. F. (2000). Neural connections of the anterior hypothalamus and agonistic behavior in golden hamsters. *Brain, Behavior and Evolution*, 55(2), 53–76. https://doi.org/10.1159/000006642
- Den Hond, E., Roels, H. A., Hoppenbrouwers, K., Nawrot, T., Thijs, L., Vandermeulen, C., Winneke, G., Vanderschueren, D., & Staessen, J. A. (2002). Sexual maturation in relation to polychlorinated aromatic hydrocarbons: Sharpe and Skakkebaek's hypothesis revisited. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 110(8), 771–776. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.02110771
- Diamanti-Kandarakis, E., Bourguignon, J.-P., Giudice, L. C., Hauser, R., Prins, G. S., Soto, A. M., Zoeller, R. T., & Gore, A. C. (2009). Endocrine-disrupting chemicals: an Endocrine

Society scientific statement. *Endocrine Reviews*, 30(4), 293–342. https://doi.org/10.1210/er.2009-0002

- Díaz, C., Morales-Delgado, N., & Puelles, L. (2015). Ontogenesis of peptidergic neurons within the genoarchitectonic map of the mouse hypothalamus. *Frontiers in Neuroanatomy*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnana.2014.00162
- Diotel, N., Vaillant, C., Gabbero, C., Mironov, S., Fostier, A., Gueguen, M.-M., Anglade, I., Kah, O., & Pellegrini, E. (2013). Effects of estradiol in adult neurogenesis and brain repair in zebrafish. *Hormones and Behavior*, 63(2), 193–207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2012.04.003
- Dueñas, M., Torres-Aleman, I., Naftolin, F., & Garcia-Segura, L. M. (1996). Interaction of insulin-like growth factor-I and estradiol signaling pathways on hypothalamic neuronal differentiation. *Neuroscience*, 74(2), 531–539. https://doi.org/10.1016/0306-4522(96)00142-X
- Dugard, M. L., Tremblay-Leveau, H., Mellier, D., & Caston, J. (2001). Prenatal exposure to ethinylestradiol elicits behavioral abnormalities in the rat. *Brain Research*. *Developmental Brain Research*, 129(2), 189–199. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0165-3806(01)00205-x
- Duncan, R. N., Xie, Y., McPherson, A. D., Taibi, A. V., Bonkowsky, J. L., Douglass, A. D., & Dorsky, R. I. (2016). Hypothalamic radial glia function as self-renewing neural progenitors in the absence of Wnt/β-catenin signaling. *Development*, 143(1), 45–53. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.126813
- Farabollini, F., Porrini, S., & Dessi-Fulgheri, F. (1999). Perinatal exposure to the estrogenic pollutant bisphenol A affects behavior in male and female rats. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 64(4), 687–694. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0091-3057(99)00136-7
- Follesa, P., Porcu, P., Sogliano, C., Cinus, M., Biggio, F., Mancuso, L., Mostallino, M. C., Paoletti, A. M., Purdy, R. H., Biggio, G., & Concas, A. (2002). Changes in GABAA receptor γ2 subunit gene expression induced by long-term administration of oral contraceptives in rats. *Neuropharmacology*, 42(3), 325–336. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0028-3908(01)00187-3
- Fombonne, E., Rutter, M., & Smith, D. (1995). Depressive disorders: time trends and possible explanatory mechanisms. In: M. Rutter, M & D. Smith (Eds.) *Psychosocial Disorders in Young People: Time Trends and Their Causes* (p. 544–615) Wiley.
- Forlano, P. M., Deitcher, D. L., Myers, D. A., & Bass, A. H. (2001). Anatomical distribution and cellular basis for high levels of aromatase activity in the brain of teleost fish: aromatase enzyme and mRNA expression identify glia as source. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 21(22), 8943–8955. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.21-22-08943.2001

- Gaido, K. W., Maness, S. C., McDonnell, D. P., Dehal, S. S., Kupfer, D., & Safe, S. (2000). Interaction of methoxychlor and related compounds with estrogen receptor α and β, and androgen receptor: structure-activity studies. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 58(4), 852–858. https://doi.org/10.1124/mol.58.4.852
- Galea, L. A. M., Wainwright, S. R., Roes, M. M., Duarte-Guterman, P., Chow, C., & Hamson, D. K. (2013). Sex, hormones and neurogenesis in the hippocampus: hormonal modulation of neurogenesis and potential functional implications. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology*, 25(11), 1039–1061. https://doi.org/10.1111/jne.12070
- García-Becerra, R., Borja-Cacho, E., Cooney, A. J., Jackson, K. J., Lemus, A. E., Pérez-Palacios, G., & Larrea, F. (2002). The intrinsic transcriptional estrogenic activity of a non-phenolic derivative of levonorgestrel is mediated via the estrogen receptor-α. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 82(4), 333–341. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0960-0760(02)00192-9
- Graeff, F. G., Guimarães, F. S., De Andrade, T. G. C. S., & Deakin, J. F. W. (1996). Role of 5-HT in stress, anxiety, and depression. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 54(1), 129–141. https://doi.org/10.1016/0091-3057(95)02135-3
- Gray, P. (2011). The decline of play and the rise of psychopathology in children and adolescents. *American Journal of Play*, 3(4), 443–463.
- Hanson, J. L., Chung, M. K., Avants, B. B., Shirtcliff, E. A., Gee, J. C., Davidson, R. J., & Pollak, S. D. (2010). Early stress is associated with alterations in the orbitofrontal cortex: a tensor-based morphometry investigation of brain structure and behavioral risk. *Journal* of Neuroscience, 30(22), 7466–7472. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0859-10.2010
- Harley, K. G., Gunier, R. B., Kogut, K., Johnson, C., Bradman, A., Calafat, A. M., & Eskenazi, B. (2013). Prenatal and early childhood bisphenol A concentrations and behavior in school-aged children. *Environmental Research*, 126, 43–50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2013.06.004
- Hendeles, S. M., Galand, N., & Schwers, J. (1972). Metabolism of orally administered Dnorgestrel in women. Acta Endocrinologica, 71(3), 557–568. https://doi.org/10.1530/acta.0.0710557
- Hensler, J. G. (2006). Serotonergic modulation of the limbic system. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 30(2), 203–214. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2005.06.007
- Herbison, A. E., & Pape, J. R. (2001). New evidence for estrogen receptors in gonadotropinreleasing hormone neurons. *Frontiers in Neuroendocrinology*, 22(4), 292–308. https://doi.org/10.1006/frne.2001.0219

Herculano, A. M., & Maximino, C. (2014). Serotonergic modulation of zebrafish behavior:

Towards a paradox. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry*, 55, 50–66. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2014.03.008

- Herman, J. P., Thomas, G. J., Wiegand, S. J., & Gash, D. M. (1991). Lesions of parvocellular subdivisions of the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus alter open field behavior and acquisition of sensory and spatial discrimination. *Brain Research*, 550(2), 291–297. https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(91)91331-t
- Herman, J. P., & Tasker, J. G. (2016). Paraventricular hypothalamic mechanisms of chronic stress adaptation. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2016.00137
- Hettema, J. M., Prescott, C. A., Myers, J. M., Neale, M. C., & Kendler, K. S. (2005). The structure of genetic and environmental risk factors for anxiety disorders in men and women. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 62(2), 182–189. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.62.2.182
- Hill, C. E., Myers, J. P., & Vandenberg, L. N. (2018). Nonmonotonic dose–response curves occur in dose ranges that are relevant to regulatory decision-making. *Dose-Response*, 16(3). https://doi.org/10.1177/1559325818798282
- Hinfray, N., Tebby, C., Garoche, C., Piccini, B., Bourgine, G., Aït-Aïssa, S., Kah, O., Pakdel, F., & Brion, F. (2016). Additive effects of levonorgestrel and ethinylestradiol on brain aromatase (cyp19a1b) in zebrafish specific in vitro and in vivo bioassays. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*, 307, 108–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2016.07.023
- Hiroi, R., McDevitt, R. A., & Neumaier, J. F. (2006). Estrogen selectively increases tryptophan hydroxylase-2 mrna expression in distinct subregions of rat midbrain raphe nucleus: association between gene expression and anxiety behavior in the open field. *Biological Psychiatry*, 60(3), 288–295. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.10.019
- Ho, S. S. N., Chow, B. K. C., & Yung, W.-H. (2007). Serotonin increases the excitability of the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus magnocellular neurons. *The European Journal of Neuroscience*, 25(10), 2991–3000. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9568.2007.05547.x
- Hua, J., Han, J., Guo, Y., & Zhou, B. (2015). The progestin levonorgestrel affects sex differentiation in zebrafish at environmentally relevant concentrations. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 166, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2015.06.013
- Imwalle, D. B., Gustafsson, J.-Å., & Rissman, E. F. (2005). Lack of functional estrogen receptor β influences anxiety behavior and serotonin content in female mice. *Physiology & Behavior*, 84(1), 157–163. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2004.11.002
- Inoff-Germain, G., Arnold, G. S., Nottelmann, E. D., Susman, E. J., Cutler Jr., G. B., & Chrousos, G. P. (1988). Relations between hormone levels and observational measures of aggressive behavior of young adolescents in family interactions. *Developmental*

Psychology, 24(1), 129–139. https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.24.1.129

- Isaacson, R. L. (2001). Limbic system. In: N. J. Smelser & P. B. Baltes (Eds.), International Encyclopedia of the Social & Behavioral Sciences (pp. 8858–8862). Pergamon. https://doi.org/10.1016/B0-08-043076-7/03477-X
- Jensen, P. S., Shervette, R. E., Xenakis, S. N., & Richters, J. (1993). Anxiety and depressive disorders in attention deficit disorder with hyperactivity: New findings. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 150(8), 1203–1209. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.150.8.1203
- Jia, M., & Pittman, J. (2014). Deficits in striatal dopamine and hippocampal serotonin following induction of anxiety/depressive-like behaviors by bisphenol A. Archives of Neuroscience, 2(2). https://doi.org/10.5812/archneurosci.18555
- Kajta, M., & Wójtowicz, A. K. (2013). Impact of endocrine-disrupting chemicals on neural development and the onset of neurological disorders. *Pharmacological Reports*, 65(6), 1632–1639. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1734-1140(13)71524-X
- Kalueff, A. V., Gebhardt, M., Stewart, A. M., Cachat, J. M., Brimmer, M., Chawla, J. S., Craddock, C., Kyzar, E. J., Roth, A., Landsman, S., Gaikwad, S., Robinson, K., Baatrup, E., Tierney, K., Shamchuk, A., Norton, W., Miller, N., Nicolson, T., Braubach, O., ... Schneider, H. (2013). Towards a comprehensive catalog of zebrafish behavior 1.0 and beyond. *Zebrafish*, 10(1), 70–86. https://doi.org/10.1089/zeb.2012.0861
- Kastenhuber, E., Kratochwil, C. F., Ryu, S., Schweitzer, J., & Driever, W. (2010). Genetic dissection of dopaminergic and noradrenergic contributions to catecholaminergic tracts in early larval zebrafish. *The Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 518(4), 439–458. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.22214
- Kawai, K., Murakami, S., Senba, E., Yamanaka, T., Fujiwara, Y., Arimura, C., Nozaki, T., Takii, M., & Kubo, C. (2007). Changes in estrogen receptors α and β expression in the brain of mice exposed prenatally to bisphenol A. *Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology*, 47(2), 166–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yrtph.2006.04.002
- Kawakami, M., & Sawyer, C. H. (1959). Neuroendocrine correlates of changes in brain activity thresholds by sex steroids and pituitary hormones. *Endocrinology*, 65(4), 652–668. https://doi.org/10.1210/endo-65-4-652
- Kelleher, K. J., McInerny, T. K., Gardner, W. P., Childs, G. E., & Wasserman, R. C. (2000). Increasing identification of psychosocial problems: 1979–1996. *Pediatrics*, 105(6), 1313–1321. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.105.6.1313
- Kheirbek, M. A., Klemenhagen, K. C., Sahay, A., & Hen, R. (2012). Neurogenesis and generalization: A new approach to stratify and treat anxiety disorders. *Nature Neuroscience*, 15(12), 1613–1620. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3262</u>

- Kim, J., Semaan, S. J., Clifton, D. K., Steiner, R. A., Dhamija, S., & Kauffman, A. S. (2011). Regulation of Kiss1 Expression by Sex Steroids in the Amygdala of the Rat and Mouse. Endocrinology, 152(5), 2020–2030. https://doi.org/10.1210/en.2010-1498
- Kinch, C. D., Ibhazehiebo, K., Jeong, J.-H., Habibi, H. R., & Kurrasch, D. M. (2015). Low-dose exposure to bisphenol A and replacement bisphenol S induces precocious hypothalamic neurogenesis in embryonic zebrafish. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* of the United States of America, 112(5), 1475–1480. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1417731112
- King, O. C., van de Merwe, J. P., McDonald, J. A., & Leusch, F. D. L. (2016). Concentrations of levonorgestrel and ethinylestradiol in wastewater effluents: Is the progestin also cause for concern?: Predicting levonorgestrel concentrations and effects. *Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry*, 35(6), 1378–1385. https://doi.org/10.1002/etc.3304
- Klempin, F., Marr, R. A., & Peterson, D. A. (2012). Modification of Pax6 and Olig2 expression in adult hippocampal neurogenesis selectively induces stem cell fate and alters both neuronal and glial populations. *Stem Cells*, 30(3), 500–509. https://doi.org/10.1002/stem.1005
- Kokel, D., Rennekamp, A. J., Shah, A. H., Liebel, U., & Peterson, R. T. (2012). Behavioral barcoding in the cloud: Embracing data-intensive digital phenotyping in neuropharmacology. *Trends in Biotechnology*, 30(8), 421–425. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tibtech.2012.05.001
- Lanphear, B. P. (2015). The impact of toxins on the developing brain. *Annual Review of Public Health*, 36(1), 211–230. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-publhealth-031912-114413
- Larsson, K., & Heimer, L. (1964). Mating behaviour of male rats after lesions in the preoptic area. *Nature*, 202, 413–414. https://doi.org/10.1038/202413a0
- Leijs, M. M., Koppe, J. G., Olie, K., Aalderen, W. M. C. van, Voogt, P. de, Vulsma, T., Westra, M., & ten Tusscher, G. W. (2008). Delayed initiation of breast development in girls with higher prenatal dioxin exposure; a longitudinal cohort study. *Chemosphere*, 73(6), 999– 1004. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chemosphere.2008.05.053
- Lemus, A. E., Vilchis, F., Damsky, R., Chávez, B. A., García, G. A., Grillasca, I., & Pérez-Palacios, G. (1992). Mechanism of action of levonorgestrel: In vitro metabolism and specific interactions with steroid receptors in target organs. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 41(3), 881–890. https://doi.org/10.1016/0960-0760(92)90442-L
- Lenz, K. M., & McCarthy, M. M. (2010). Organized for sex steroid hormones and the developing hypothalamus. *The European Journal of Neuroscience*, 32(12), 2096–2104. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9568.2010.07511.x

- Levina, S. E. (1968). Endocrine features in development of human hypothalamus, hypophysis, and placenta. *General and Comparative Endocrinology*, *11*(1), 151–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/0016-6480(68)90116-0
- Li, L., Li, M., Lu, J., Ge, X., Xie, W., Wang, Z., Li, X., Li, C., Wang, X., Han, Y., Wang, Y., Zhong, L., Xiang, W., Huang, X., Chen, H., & Yao, P. (2018). Prenatal progestin exposure is associated with autism spectrum disorders. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00611
- Linsambarth, S., Moraga-Amaro, R., Quintana-Donoso, D., Rojas, S., & Stehberg, J. (2017). The amygdala and anxiety. *The Amygdala Where Emotions Shape Perception, Learning and Memories*. https://doi.org/10.5772/intechopen.68618
- Löhr, H., & Hammerschmidt, M. (2011). Zebrafish in endocrine systems: recent advances and implications for human disease. *Annual Review of Physiology*, 73(1), 183–211. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-physiol-012110-142320
- López de Alda, M. J., & Barceló, D. (2000). Determination of steroid sex hormones and related synthetic compounds considered as endocrine disrupters in water by liquid chromatography–diode array detection–mass spectrometry. *Journal of Chromatography A*, 892(1), 391–406. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0021-9673(00)00068-6
- Lu, H., Ozawa, H., Nishi, M., Ito, T., & Kawata, M. (2001). Serotonergic neurones in the dorsal raphe nucleus that project into the medial preoptic area contain oestrogen receptor β. *Journal of Neuroendocrinology*, 13(10), 839–845. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2826.2001.00695.x
- Lundholt, B. K., Scudder, K. M., & Pagliaro, L. (2003). A simple technique for reducing edge effect in cell-based assays. *Journal of Biomolecular Screening*, 8(5), 566–570. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087057103256465
- Lv, X.-H., & Shi, D.-Z. (2011). Effects of levonorgestrel on reproductive hormone levels and their receptor expression in mongolian gerbils (*Meriones unguiculatus*). *Experimental Animals*, 60(4), 363–371. https://doi.org/10.1538/expanim.60.363
- Machluf, Y., Gutnick, A., & Levkowitz, G. (2011). Development of the zebrafish hypothalamus: Hypothalamic neuronal specification. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1220(1), 93–105. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2010.05945.x</u>
- Maffini, M. V., Rubin, B. S., Sonnenschein, C., & Soto, A. M. (2006). Endocrine disruptors and reproductive health: The case of bisphenol-A. Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology, 254–255, 179–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mce.2006.04.033
- Mahoney, M. M., & Padmanabhan, V. (2010). Developmental programming: Impact of fetal exposure to endocrine-disrupting chemicals on gonadotropin-releasing hormone and estrogen receptor mRNA in sheep hypothalamus. *Toxicology and Applied Pharmacology*,

247(2), 98–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2010.05.017

- Mansell, D. S., Bryson, R. J., Harter, T., Webster, J. P., Kolodziej, E. P., & Sedlak, D. L. (2011). Fate of endogenous steroid hormones in steer feedlots under simulated rainfall-induced runoff. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 45(20), 8811–8818. https://doi.org/10.1021/es202072f
- Martinez, C. S., Igartúa, D. E., Czarnowski, I., Feas, D. A., Alonso, S. delV., & Prieto, M. J. (2019). Biological response and developmental toxicity of zebrafish embryo and larvae exposed to multi-walled carbon nanotubes with different dimension. *Heliyon*, 5(8). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2019.e02308
- Martínez-Cerdeño, V., Noctor, S. C., & Kriegstein, A. R. (2006). Estradiol stimulates progenitor cell division in the ventricular and subventricular zones of the embryonic neocortex. *The European Journal of Neuroscience*, 24(12), 3475–3488. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1460-9568.2006.05239.x
- Martini, M., Calandreau, L., Jouhanneau, M., Mhaouty-Kodja, S., & Keller, M. (2014). Perinatal exposure to methoxychlor enhances adult cognitive responses and hippocampal neurogenesis in mice. *Frontiers in Behavioral Neuroscience*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnbeh.2014.00202
- Masuo, Y., & Ishido, M. (2011). Neurotoxicity of endocrine disruptors: possible involvement in brain development and neurodegeneration. *Journal of Toxicology and Environmental Health, Part B*, 14(5–7), 346–369. https://doi.org/10.1080/10937404.2011.578557
- Matthews, J., & Gustafsson, J.-A. (2003). Estrogen signaling: A subtle balance between ER alpha and ER beta. *Molecular Interventions*, 3(5), 281–292. https://doi.org/10.1124/mi.3.5.281
- McEwen, B. S. (2003). Early life influences on life-long patterns of behavior and health. *Mental Retardation and Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews*, 9(3), 149–154. https://doi.org/10.1002/mrdd.10074
- McLachlan, J. (2001). Environmental signaling: What embryos and evolution teach us about endocrine disrupting chemicals *Endocrine Reviews*, 22(3), 319–341. https://doi.org/10.1210/edrv.22.3.0432
- Mendelsohn, M. E., & Karas, R. H. (1999). The protective effects of estrogen on the cardiovascular system. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 340(23), 1801–1811. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJM199906103402306
- Menuet, A., Pellegrini, E., Anglade, I., Blaise, O., Laudet, V., Kah, O., & Pakdel, F. (2002). Molecular characterization of three estrogen receptor forms in zebrafish: binding characteristics, transactivation properties, and tissue distributions. *Biology of Reproduction*, 66(6), 1881–1892. https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod66.6.1881

- Merikangas, K. R., He, J., Burstein, M., Swanson, S. A., Avenevoli, S., Cui, L., Benjet, C., Georgiades, K., & Swendsen, J. (2010). Lifetime prevalence of mental disorders in u.s. adolescents: results from the national comorbidity survey replication–adolescent supplement (ncs-a). *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 49(10), 980–989. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2010.05.017
- Mezzacappa, E., Tremblay, R. E., Kindlon, D., Saul, J. P., Arseneault, L., Seguin, J., Pihl, R. O., & Earls, F. (1997). Anxiety, antisocial behavior, and heart rate regulation in adolescent males. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 38(4), 457–469. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.1997.tb01531.x
- Milham, M. P., Nugent, A. C., Drevets, W. C., Dickstein, D. P., Leibenluft, E., Ernst, M., Charney, D., & Pine, D. S. (2005). Selective reduction in amygdala volume in pediatric anxiety disorders: A voxel-based morphometry investigation. *Biological Psychiatry*, 57(9), 961–966. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.01.038
- Miller, M. D., Marty, M. A., Arcus, A., Brown, J., Morry, D., & Sandy, M. (2002). Differences between children and adults: Implications for risk assessment at California EPA. *International Journal of Toxicology*, 21(5), 403–418. https://doi.org/10.1080/10915810290096630
- Misra, M., Katzman, D. K., Estella, N. M., Eddy, K. T., Weigel, T., Goldstein, M. A., Miller, K. K., & Klibanski, A. (2013). Impact of physiologic estrogen replacement on anxiety symptoms, body shape perception and eating attitudes in adolescent girls with anorexia nervosa: data from a randomized controlled trial. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 74(8), e765–e771. https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.13m08365
- Mora, S., Dussaubat, N., & Díaz-Véliz, G. (1996). Effects of the estrous cycle and ovarian hormones on behavioral indices of anxiety in female rats. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 21(7), 609–620. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0306-4530(96)00015-7
- Muris, P. (2016). The pathogenesis of childhood anxiety disorders: Considerations from a developmental psychopathology perspective: *International Journal of Behavioral Development*. https://doi.org/10.1177/0165025406059967
- Muris, P., & Ollendick, T. H. (2005). The role of temperament in the etiology of child psychopathology. *Clinical Child and Family Psychology Review*, 8(4), 271–289. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10567-005-8809-y
- Nakamura, K., Itoh, K., Yoshimoto, K., Sugimoto, T., & Fushiki, S. (2010). Prenatal and lactational exposure to low-doses of bisphenol A alters brain monoamine concentration in adult mice. *Neuroscience Letters*, 484(1), 66–70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neulet.2010.08.021

Nasuhoglu, D., Berk, D., & Yargeau, V. (2012). Photocatalytic removal of 17a-ethinylestradiol

(EE2) and levonorgestrel (LNG) from contraceptive pill manufacturing plant wastewater under UVC radiation. *Chemical Engineering Journal*, 185–186, 52–60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2012.01.012

- Negri-Cesi, P. (2015). Bisphenol A interaction with brain development and functions. *Dose-Response*, 13(2). https://doi.org/10.1177/1559325815590394
- Nugent, B. M., Schwarz, J. M., & McCarthy, M. M. (2011). Hormonally mediated epigenetic changes to steroid receptors in the developing brain: Implications for sexual differentiation. *Hormones and Behavior*, 59(3), 338–344. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2010.08.009
- Nuss, P. (2015). Anxiety disorders and GABA neurotransmission: A disturbance of modulation. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 11, 165–175. https://doi.org/10.2147/NDT.S58841
- Palanza, P., Nagel, S. C., Parmigiani, S., & vom Saal, F. S. (2016). Perinatal exposure to endocrine disruptors: Sex, timing and behavioral endpoints. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences*, 7, 69–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2015.11.017
- Pandaranandaka, J., Poonyachoti, S., & Kalandakanond-Thongsong, S. (2006). Anxiolytic property of estrogen related to the changes of the monoamine levels in various brain regions of ovariectomized rats. *Physiology & Behavior*, 87(4), 828–835. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physbeh.2006.02.002
- Paraskevopoulou, D., Achilias, D. S., & Paraskevopoulou, A. (2012). Migration of styrene from plastic packaging based on polystyrene into food simulants. *Polymer International*, 61(1), 141–148. https://doi.org/10.1002/pi.3161
- Parihar, V. K., Hattiangady, B., Shuai, B., & Shetty, A. K. (2013). Mood and memory deficits in a model of gulf war illness are linked with reduced neurogenesis, partial neuron loss, and mild inflammation in the hippocampus. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 38(12), 2348–2362. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2013.158
- Patisaul, H. B., Luskin, J. R., & Wilson, M. E. (2004). A soy supplement and tamoxifen inhibit sexual behavior in female rats. *Hormones and Behavior*, 45(4), 270–277. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2003.12.006
- Payne, J. L. (2003). The role of estrogen in mood disorders in women. *International Review of Psychiatry*, 15(3), 280–290. https://doi.org/10.1080/0954026031000136893
- Perera, F., Vishnevetsky, J., Herbstman, J. B., Calafat, A. M., Xiong, W., Rauh, V., & Wang, S. (2012). Prenatal bisphenol A exposure and child behavior in an inner-city cohort. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 120(8), 1190–1194. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.1104492

- Pletzer, B., Harris, T., & Hidalgo-Lopez, E. (2019). Previous contraceptive treatment relates to grey matter volumes in the hippocampus and basal ganglia. *Scientific Reports*, *9*. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-019-47446-4
- Pomara, C., Neri, M., Bello, S., Fiore, C., Riezzo, I., & Turillazzi, E. (2015). Neurotoxicity by synthetic androgen steroids: oxidative stress, apoptosis, and neuropathology: a review. *Current Neuropharmacology*, 13(1), 132–145. <u>https://doi</u>.org/10.2174/1570159X13666141210221434
- Porcu, P., Mostallino, M. C., Sogliano, C., Santoru, F., Berretti, R., & Concas, A. (2012). Longterm administration with levonorgestrel decreases allopregnanolone levels and alters GABAA receptor subunit expression and anxiety-like behavior. *Pharmacology Biochemistry and Behavior*, 102(2), 366–372. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbb.2012.05.011
- Rabe, T., Bohlmann, M. K., Rehberger-Schneider, S., & Prifti, S. (2000). Induction of estrogen receptor-alpha and -beta activities by synthetic progestins. *Gynecological Endocrinology: The Official Journal of the International Society of Gynecological Endocrinology*, 14(2), 118–126. https://doi.org/10.3109/09513590009167670
- Radakovits, R., Barros, C. S., Belvindrah, R., Patton, B., & Müller, U. (2009a). Regulation of radial glial survival by signals from the meninges. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, 29(24), 7694–7705. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5537-08.2009
- Rajmohan, V., & Mohandas, E. (2007). The limbic system. *Indian Journal of Psychiatry*, 49(2), 132–139. https://doi.org/10.4103/0019-5545.33264
- Rasier, G., Parent, A.-S., Gérard, A., Denooz, R., Lebrethon, M.-C., Charlier, C., & Bourguignon, J.-P. (2008). Mechanisms of interaction of endocrine-disrupting chemicals with glutamate-evoked secretion of gonadotropin-releasing hormone. *Toxicological Sciences*, 102(1), 33–41. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfm285
- Rasier, G., Parent, A.-S., Gérard, A., Lebrethon, M.-C., & Bourguignon, J.-P. (2007). Early maturation of gonadotropin-releasing hormone secretion and sexual precocity after exposure of infant female rats to estradiol or dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane. *Biology of Reproduction*, 77(4), 734–742. https://doi.org/10.1095/biolreprod.106.059303
- Rebuli, M. E., Cao, J., Sluzas, E., Delclos, K. B., Camacho, L., Lewis, S. M., Vanlandingham, M. M., & Patisaul, H. B. (2014). Investigation of the effects of subchronic low dose oral exposure to bisphenol a (bpa) and ethinyl estradiol (ee) on estrogen receptor expression in the juvenile and adult female rat hypothalamus. *Toxicological Sciences*, 140(1), 190– 203. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfu074
- Reppucci, C. J., & Petrovich, G. D. (2016). Organization of connections between the amygdala, medial prefrontal cortex, and lateral hypothalamus: A single and double retrograde tracing study in rats. *Brain Structure & Function*, 221(6), 2937–2962. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00429-015-1081-0
- Ricci, L. A., Morrison, T. R., & Melloni, R. H. (2012). Serotonin modulates anxiety-like behaviors during withdrawal from adolescent anabolic–androgenic steroid exposure in Syrian hamsters. *Hormones and Behavior*, 62(5), 569–578. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2012.09.007
- Rice, D., & Barone, S. (2000). Critical periods of vulnerability for the developing nervous system: Evidence from humans and animal models. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 108 Suppl 3, 511–533. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.00108s3511
- Rihel, J., & Schier, A. F. (2012). Behavioral screening for neuroactive drugs in zebrafish. *Developmental Neurobiology*, 72(3), 373–385. https://doi.org/10.1002/dneu.20910
- Robins, S. C., Stewart, I., McNay, D. E., Taylor, V., Giachino, C., Goetz, M., Ninkovic, J., Briancon, N., Maratos-Flier, E., Flier, J. S., Kokoeva, M. V., & Placzek, M. (2013). α-Tanycytes of the adult hypothalamic third ventricle include distinct populations of FGFresponsive neural progenitors. *Nature Communications*, 4(1), 1–13. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms3049</u>
- Romeo, R. D., Diedrich, S. L., & Sisk, C. L. (2000). Effects of gonadal steroids during pubertal development on androgen and estrogen receptor-α immunoreactivity in the hypothalamus and amygdala. Journal of Neurobiology, 44(3), 361–368.
- Roselli, C. E. (2007). Brain aromatase: roles in reproduction and neuroprotection. *The Journal of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology*, 106(1–5), 143–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsbmb.2007.05.014
- Roy, J. R., Chakraborty, S., & Chakraborty, T. R. (2009). Estrogen-like endocrine disrupting chemicals affecting puberty in humans—A review. *Medical Science Monitor: International Medical Journal of Experimental and Clinical Research*, 15(6), RA137-145.
- Runnalls, T. J., Beresford, N., Kugathas, S., Margiotta-Casaluci, L., Scholze, M., Scott, A. P., & Sumpter, J. P. (2015). From single chemicals to mixtures—Reproductive effects of levonorgestrel and ethinylestradiol on the fathead minnow. *Aquatic Toxicology*, 169, 152–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2015.10.009
- Runnalls, T., Margiotta-Casaluci, L., Kugathas, S., & Sumpter, J. (2010). Pharmaceuticals in the aquatic environment: steroids and anti-steroids as high priorities for research. *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, 16, 1318–1338. https://doi.org/10.1080/10807039.2010.526503
- Ryan, B. C., & Vandenbergh, J. G. (2006). Developmental exposure to environmental estrogens alters anxiety and spatial memory in female mice. *Hormones and Behavior*, 50(1), 85–93. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2006.01.007

- Saili, K. S., Corvi, M. M., Weber, D. N., Patel, A. U., Das, S. R., Przybyla, J., Anderson, K. A., & Tanguay, R. L. (2012). Neurodevelopmental low-dose bisphenol A exposure leads to early life-stage hyperactivity and learning deficits in adult zebrafish. *Toxicology*, 291(1), 83–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tox.2011.11.001
- Sawyer, S. J., Gerstner, K. A., & Callard, G. V. (2006). Real-time PCR analysis of cytochrome P450 aromatase expression in zebrafish: Gene specific tissue distribution, sex differences, developmental programming, and estrogen regulation. *General and Comparative Endocrinology*, 147(2), 108–117. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ygcen.2005.12.010
- Scantamburlo, G., Hansenne, M., Fuchs, S., Pitchot, W., Maréchal, P., Pequeux, C., Ansseau, M., & Legros, J. J. (2007). Plasma oxytocin levels and anxiety in patients with major depression. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 32(4), 407–410. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2007.01.009
- Schnörr, S. J., Steenbergen, P. J., Richardson, M. K., & Champagne, D. L. (2012). Measuring thigmotaxis in larval zebrafish. *Behavioural Brain Research*, 228(2), 367–374. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbr.2011.12.016
- Seeman, M. V., & Lang, M. (1990). The role of estrogens in schizophrenia gender differences. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 16(2), 185–194. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/16.2.185
- Segner, H. (2009). Zebrafish (Danio rerio) as a model organism for investigating endocrine disruption. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part C: Toxicology & Pharmacology, 149(2), 187–195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpc.2008.10.099
- Shimamura, K., Hartigan, D. J., Martinez, S., Puelles, L., & Rubenstein, J. L. (1995). Longitudinal organization of the anterior neural plate and neural tube. *Development*, 121(12), 3923–3933.
- Shughrue, P. J., Lane, M. V., & Merchenthaler, I. (1997). Comparative distribution of estrogen receptor-α and -β mRNA in the rat central nervous system. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 388(4), 507–525. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(19971201)388:4<507::AID-CNE1>3.0.CO;2-6
- Shughrue, P. J., & Merchenthaler, I. (2001). Distribution of estrogen receptor β immunoreactivity in the rat central nervous system. *Journal of Comparative Neurology*, 436(1), 64–81. https://doi.org/10.1002/cne.1054
- Simone, J., Bogue, E. A., Bhatti, D. L., Day, L. E., Farr, N. A., Grossman, A. M., & Holmes, P. V. (2015). Ethinyl estradiol and levonorgestrel alter cognition and anxiety in rats concurrent with a decrease in tyrosine hydroxylase expression in the locus coeruleus and brain-derived neurotrophic factor expression in the hippocampus. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 62, 265–278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2015.08.015

Simpson, E. R., & Davis, S. R. (2001). Minireview: aromatase and the regulation of estrogen

biosynthesis—some new perspectives. *Endocrinology*, 142(11), 4589–4594. https://doi.org/10.1210/endo.142.11.8547

- Sm, S. (1998). Basic psychopharmacology of antidepressants, part 2: Estrogen as an adjunct to antidepressant treatment. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 59 Suppl 4, 15–24.
- Smoller, J. W., Rosenbaum, J. F., Biederman, J., Kennedy, J., Dai, D., Racette, S. R., Laird, N. M., Kagan, J., Snidman, N., Hirshfeld-Becker, D., Tsuang, M. T., Sklar, P. B., & Slaugenhaupt, S. A. (2003). Association of a genetic marker at the corticotropin-releasing hormone locus with behavioral inhibition. *Biological Psychiatry*, 54(12), 1376–1381. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0006-3223(03)00598-5
- Sokolowski, K., & Corbin, J. G. (2012). Wired for behaviors: From development to function of innate limbic system circuitry. *Frontiers in Molecular Neuroscience*, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnmol.2012.00055
- Spear, L. P. (2000). The adolescent brain and age-related behavioral manifestations. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 24(4), 417–463. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0149-7634(00)00014-2
- Spencer, S. J., Xu, L., Clarke, M. A., Lemus, M., Reichenbach, A., Geenen, B., Kozicz, T., & Andrews, Z. B. (2012). Ghrelin regulates the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis and restricts anxiety after acute stress. *Biological Psychiatry*, 72(6), 457–465. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2012.03.010
- Spyker, J. M. (1975). Assessing the impact of low level chemicals on development: Behavioral and latent effects. *Federation Proceedings*, 34(9), 1835–1844.
- Susman, E. J., Dorn, L. D., & Chrousos, G. P. (1991). Negative affect and hormone levels in young adolescents: Concurrent and predictive perspectives. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence*, 20(2), 167–190. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01537607
- Svensson, J., Mustafa, A., Fick, J., Schmitz, M., & Brunström, B. (2016). Developmental exposure to progestins causes male bias and precocious puberty in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*). Aquatic Toxicology, 177, 316–323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquatox.2016.06.010
- Sylvester, C. M., Corbetta, M., Raichle, M. E., Rodebaugh, T. L., Schlaggar, B. L., Sheline, Y. I., Zorumski, C. F., & Lenze, E. J. (2012). Functional network dysfunction in anxiety and anxiety disorders. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 35(9), 527–535. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tins.2012.04.012
- Tanaka, M., Yoshida, M., Emoto, H., & Ishii, H. (2000). Noradrenaline systems in the hypothalamus, amygdala and locus coeruleus are involved in the provocation of anxiety: Basic studies. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 405(1), 397–406. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0014-2999(00)00569-0

- Tian, Z., Wang, Y., Zhang, N., Guo, Y., Feng, B., Liu, S., & Zhao, M. (2013). Estrogen receptor GPR30 exerts anxiolytic effects by maintaining the balance between GABAergic and glutamatergic transmission in the basolateral amygdala of ovariectomized mice after stress. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 38(10), 2218–2233. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2013.04.011
- Tilson, H. A. (1998). Developmental neurotoxicology of endocrine disruptors and pesticides: Identification of information gaps and research needs. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 106, 5.
- Torreilles, S. L., McClure, D. E., & Green, S. L. (2009). Evaluation and refinement of euthanasia methods for *Xenopus laevis*. *Journal of the American Association for Laboratory Animal Science*, 48(5), 512–516.
- Tremblay, L., & Frigon, J.-Y. (2005). Precocious puberty in adolescent girls: a biomarker of later psychosocial adjustment problems. *Child Psychiatry and Human Development*, 36(1), 73–94. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10578-004-3489-2
- Ulhaq, Z. S., & Kishida, M. (2018). Brain aromatase modulates serotonergic neuron by regulating serotonin levels in zebrafish embryos and larvae. *Frontiers in Endocrinology*, *9*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fendo.2018.00230
- Vandenberg, L. N. (2013). Non-monotonic dose responses in studies of endocrine disrupting chemicals: bisphenol a as a case study. *Dose Response*, 12(2), 259–276. https://doi.org/10.2203/dose-response.13-020.Vandenberg
- Vandever, M. A., Kuehl, T. J., Sulak, P. J., Witt, I., Coffee, A., Wincek, T. J., & Reape, K. Z. (2008). Evaluation of pituitary-ovarian axis suppression with three oral contraceptive regimens. *Contraception*, 77(3), 162–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.contraception.2007.11.005
- Varshney, M. K., Inzunza, J., Lupu, D., Ganapathy, V., Antonson, P., Rüegg, J., Nalvarte, I., & Gustafsson, J.-Å. (2017). Role of estrogen receptor beta in neural differentiation of mouse embryonic stem cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 114(48), E10428–E10437. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1714094114
- Volkova, K., Reyhanian Caspillo, N., Porseryd, T., Hallgren, S., Dinnétz, P., & Porsch-Hällström, I. (2015). Developmental exposure of zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) to 17αethinylestradiol affects non-reproductive behavior and fertility as adults and increases anxiety in unexposed progeny. *Hormones and Behavior*, 73, 30–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2015.05.014
- Vulliet, E., Cren-Olivé, C., & Grenier-Loustalot, M.-F. (2009). Occurrence of pharmaceuticals and hormones in drinking water treated from surface waters. *Environmmental Chemistry Letters*, 9, 103–114. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10311-009-0253-7

- Walf, A. A., & Frye, C. A. (2006). A review and update of mechanisms of estrogen in the hippocampus and amygdala for anxiety and depression behavior. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, 31(6), 1097–1111. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.1301067
- Walf, A. A., & Frye, C. A. (2009). Effects of two estradiol regimens on anxiety and depressive behaviors and trophic effects in peripheral tissues in a rodent model. *Gender Medicine*, 6(1), 300–311. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.genm.2009.04.004
- Watson, C. S., Alyea, R. A., Cunningham, K. A., & Jeng, Y.-J. (2010). Estrogens of multiple classes and their role in mental health disease mechanisms. *International Journal of Women's Health*, 2, 153–166.
- Weidenfeld, J., & Ovadia, H. (2017). The role of the amygdala in regulating the hypothalamicpituitary-adrenal axis. *The Amygdala - Where Emotions Shape Perception, Learning and Memories*. https://doi.org/10.5772/67828
- Weinberg, A., Olvet, D. M., & Hajcak, G. (2010). Increased error-related brain activity in generalized anxiety disorder. *Biological Psychology*, 85(3), 472–480. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsycho.2010.09.011
- Weissenberger, A. A., Dell, M. L., Liow, K., Theodore, W., Frattali, C. M., Hernandez, D., & Zametkin, A. J. (2001). Aggression and psychiatric comorbidity in children with hypothalamic hamartomas and their unaffected siblings. *Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry*, 40(6), 696–703. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-200106000-00015
- Welshons W. V., Thayer, K. A., Judy, B. M., Taylor, J. A., Curran, E. M., & vom Saal, F. S. (2003). Large effects from small exposures. I. Mechanisms for endocrine-disrupting chemicals with estrogenic activity. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 111(8), 994– 1006. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.5494
- West, P., & Sweeting, H. (2003). Fifteen, female and stressed: Changing patterns of psychological distress over time. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 44(3), 399–411. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-7610.00130
- Xie, Y., & Dorsky, R. I. (2017). Development of the hypothalamus: Conservation, modification and innovation. *Development*, 144(9), 1588–1599. https://doi.org/10.1242/dev.139055
- Yang, C. F., Chiang, M. C., Gray, D. C., Prabhakaran, M., Alvarado, M., Juntti, S. A., Unger, E. K., Wells, J. A., & Shah, N. M. (2013). Sexually dimorphic neurons in the ventromedial hypothalamus govern mating in both sexes and aggression in males. *Cell*, 153(4), 896–909. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2013.04.017
- Yang, X., Sun, Z., Wang, W., Zhou, Q., Shi, G., Wei, F., & Jiang, G. (2018). Developmental toxicity of synthetic phenolic antioxidants to the early life stage of zebrafish. *Science of The Total Environment*, 643, 559–568. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.06.213

- Young, E. A., Abelson, J. L., & Cameron, O. G. (2004). Effect of comorbid anxiety disorders on the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Adrenal axis response to a social stressor in major depression. *Biological Psychiatry*, 56(2), 113–120. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2004.03.017
- Yum, T., Lee, S., & Kim, Y. (2013). Association between precocious puberty and some endocrine disruptors in human plasma. *Journal of Environmental Science and Health*, *Part A*, 48(8), 912–917. https://doi.org/10.1080/10934529.2013.762734
- Zaccaroni, M., Seta, D. D., Farabollini, F., Fusani, L., & Dessì-Fulgheri, F. (2016).
 Developmental Exposure to Very Low Levels of Ethynilestradiol Affects Anxiety in a Novelty Place Preference Test of Juvenile Rats. *Neurotoxicity Research*, 30(4), 553–562. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12640-016-9645-1
- Zettermark, S., Perez Vicente, R., & Merlo, J. (2018). Hormonal contraception increases the risk of psychotropic drug use in adolescent girls but not in adults: A pharmacoepidemiological study on 800 000 Swedish women. *PLOS ONE*, 13(3), e0194773. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0194773
- Zhang, R., Asai, M., Mahoney, C. E., Joachim, M., Shen, Y., Gunner, G., & Majzoub, J. A. (2017). Loss of hypothalamic corticotropin-releasing hormone markedly reduces anxiety behaviors in mice. *Molecular Psychiatry*, 22(5), 733–744. https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2016.136
- Zou, Y., Lu, Q., Zheng, D., Chu, Z., Liu, Z., Chen, H., Ruan, Q., Ge, X., Zhang, Z., Wang, X., Lou, W., Huang, Y., Wang, Y., Huang, X., Liu, Z., Xie, W., Zhou, Y., & Yao, P. (2017). Prenatal levonorgestrel exposure induces autism-like behavior in offspring through ERβ suppression in the amygdala. *Molecular Autism*, 8(1), 46. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13229-017-0159-3
- Zucchi, S., Castiglioni, S., & Fent, K. (2012). Progestins and antiprogestins affect gene expression in early development in zebrafish (*Danio rerio*) at environmental concentrations. *Environmental Science & Technology*, 46(9), 5183–5192. https://doiorg.ezhost.utrgv.edu/10.1021/es300231y
- Zweifel, L. S., Fadok, J. P., Argilli, E., Garelick, M. G., Jones, G. L., Dickerson, T. M. K., Allen, J. M., Mizumori, S. J. Y., Bonci, A., & Palmiter, R. D. (2011). Activation of dopamine neurons is critical for aversive conditioning and prevention of generalized anxiety. *Nature Neuroscience*, 14(5), 620–626. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.2808

BIOGRAPHICAL SKETCH

Austin Devin Fuentes earned his Bachelor of Science in Biology at the University of Texas Rio Grande Valley in May of 2018. He then earned his Master of Science in Biology at the University of Texas Rio Grande Valley in August of 2020. His current email is austin.fuentes01@utrgv.edu.